## **Policy and Sustainability Committee**

## 10.00am, Tuesday, 6 October 2020

# Edinburgh's Christmas and Edinburgh's Hogmanay – Contract Terms and Open Book Audit

| Executive/routine   | Executive                  |
|---------------------|----------------------------|
| Wards               | All especially City Centre |
| Council Commitments | 43 and 46                  |

### 1. Recommendations

- 1.1 It is recommended that Committee:
  - 1.1.1 note the findings of the open book audit undertaken by officers; and
  - 1.1.2 note the Terms and Conditions of the contract to deliver Edinburgh's Christmas and Edinburgh's Hogmanay that relate to bringing the Council into disrepute, and obtaining necessary consents.

**Paul Lawrence** 

**Executive Director of Place** 

Contact: David Waddell, Senior Events Officer

E-mail: david.waddell@edinburgh.gov.uk | Tel: 0131 529 4929



Report

## Edinburgh's Christmas and Edinburgh's Hogmanay – Contract Terms and Open Book Audit

## 2. Executive Summary

2.1 This report outlines the findings of an open book audit, carried out by Council officers, for Edinburgh's Christmas and Edinburgh's Hogmanay and highlights the terms and conditions within the contract and tender specification in relation to permission.

## 3. Background

- 3.1 This report responds to the motion from Councillor Jim Campbell to Council on <u>21</u> <u>November 2019</u> on Edinburgh's Winter Festivals requesting to:
  - 3.1.1 arrange an open book audit for this year, and the previous four years, reporting back to the Finance and Resources Committee before the 2020 summer recess;
  - 3.1.2 review which, if any, contract terms or conditions may apply should a counterpart bring the Council into substantial public disrepute, and
  - 3.1.3 identify if, or how, the contract makes clear that all permissions must be in place in a timely way, removing any possible ambiguity between the Council acting as contract originator and as an authority with statutory powers.
- 3.2 Following a motion by Councillor Mowat, a report on the decision-making surrounding Edinburgh's Christmas was reported to the Policy and Sustainability Committee on <u>26 November 2019</u>. In the report the Chief Executive explained that the Council was looking at how the governance and strategic and operational management of significant events including this event could be strengthened. This was reported to Policy and Sustainability Committee on <u>25 February 2020</u>.

## 4. Main report

#### **Open Book Audit**

4.1 The current contract for the delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas and Hogmanay commenced in April 2017. As the most recent edition of the Winter Festivals represents year three of the contract, four years of financial data are not available

the open book audit considered the accounts available since the start of the contract.

- 4.2 The audit was undertaken by a Corporate Finance Senior Manager, who was given full access to Underbelly's audited and unaudited accounts. Underbelly's audited accounts for 2019/20 will not be available until late October, noting that companies have been granted an extra three months to file accounts this year, due to COVID-19.
- 4.3 Members will see from the summarised information in Appendix 1 that in year one of the contract, which relates to the financial year February 2017 January 2018, Christmas events returned net income before interest, tax and depreciation charges of £0.695m, whilst Hogmanay events returned a net loss of £0.607m, resulting in overall net income to the combined winter festivals of £0.087m.
- In year two (financial year February 2018 January 2019, Christmas events returned net income of £0.638m, whilst Hogmanay events returned a net loss of £0.576m, resulting in net overall income to the combined winter festivals of £0.062m before interest, tax and depreciation charges.
- 4.5 By year three, relating to the financial year February 2019 January 2020, Christmas events returned net income of £0.856m, a 23% increase in net income over the three year period, whilst Hogmanay events returned a net cost of £0.883m, resulting in an overall net loss to the combined winter festivals of £0.027m. The costs associated with Hogmanay events have increased proportionately more than those related to Christmas events.
- 4.6 Over the three year period, net income (event 'profit') before interest, tax and depreciation of £0.122m has been generated from the combined events. This is comprised of a net loss for Hogmanay of -£2.066M, which Underbelly voluntarily covered, outside of the Contract, with a net profit from Christmas of £2.188M.
- 4.7 The figures are inclusive of all income and expenditure received and spent by Underbelly in relation to Edinburgh's Christmas and Edinburgh's Hogmanay for 2017/18, 2018/19 and 2019/20. As such, all revenue streams received by Underbelly (for example, income from bars operated by Underbelly) is included within the figures.
- 4.8 Underbelly received no management fee for either Edinburgh's Christmas or Edinburgh's Hogmanay for these three years of this Contract, nor was one contained within the budget for either event.

#### **Terms and Conditions**

- 4.9 The second part of Councillor Campbell's motion requests a review of contract terms or conditions that may apply should a counterpart bring the Council into substantial public disrepute. A copy of the Council's Standard Terms and Conditions is attached at Appendix 2.
- 4.10 Condition 30 (Termination for Breach) states that the Council may terminate this contract in whole or part with immediate effect by the service of written notice on the Service Provider in the following circumstances:

- (g) if any act or omission by the Service Provider or any Sub-contractor causes, or in the Council's reasonable opinion, is likely to cause adverse publicity or damage to the reputation of the Council.
- 4.11 While the issues highlighted in the previous reports to this Committee on 26 November 2019 and 25 February 2020 have caused adverse publicity to the Council, they are not considered to be a material breach nor grounds for termination.

#### Permissions

- 4.12 The final part of the motion asks officers to identify if, or how, the contract makes clear that all permissions must be in place in a timely way, removing any possible ambiguity between the Council acting as contract originator and as an authority with statutory powers.
- 4.13 The Terms and Conditions (Appendix 2) of the contract defines Necessary Consents as: all approvals, certificates, authorisations, permissions, licences, permits, regulations and consents necessary from time to time for the performance of the Services including without limitation all approvals, certificates, authorisations, permissions, licences, permits, regulations and consents referred to in the Specification or the Contract Acceptance Letter.
- 4.14 Condition 4 (CONSENTS, SERVICE PROVIDER'S WARRANTY AND DUE DILIGENCE) states: The Service Provider shall ensure that all Necessary Consents are in place to provide the Services and the Council shall not (unless otherwise agreed) incur any additional costs associated with obtaining, maintaining or complying with the same.
- 4.15 As such, it is clear that all necessary consents must be in place for the events.
- 4.16 In relation to the planning consent for Edinburgh's Christmas for 2019/20, this has already been detailed in the report to Policy and Sustainability Committee on <u>25</u> <u>February 2020</u> in paragraphs 4.3 to 4.6.
- 4.17 For the 2020 events, Underbelly have submitted planning applications for the Edinburgh's Christmas sites. The Council as Planning Authority operates in an entirely independent and quasi-judicial capacity and will consider these applications under the appropriate processes. Planning officials will provide an independent assessment of the proposals for the Development Management Sub-Committee.

## 5. Next Steps

- 5.1 All partners and stakeholders will be reminded of the requirement to secure all necessary consents prior to delivery of the events.
- 5.2 Parallel to this year's events, the consultation on the future of Edinburgh's Winter Festivals, from and including 2022, will be taking place once public consultations are recommenced. The findings of the consultation are expected to be published in Spring 2021.

## 6. Financial impact

- 6.1 The Council receives a Fixed Fee Rental Income from Underbelly for Edinburgh's Christmas (Lot 1) but provides no budget to the event producer.
- 6.2 Edinburgh's Hogmanay (Lot 2) has a budget allocation of up to £813,000. The values of both Lots are commercially sensitive and were reported to Finance and Resources Committee on 23 March 2017 as part of the B agenda.
- 6.3 There is no financial impact as a result of this report.

## 7. Stakeholder/Community Impact

7.1 Underbelly have been fully involved in the preparation of this report and, as set out in paragraph 4.2, have provided full access to their audited and unaudited accounts.

## 8. Background reading/external references

- 8.1 Motion to Culture and Communities Committee on <u>18 June 2019</u>
- 8.2 Report to Policy and Sustainability Committee on <u>26 November 2019</u>
- 8.3 Report to Culture and Communities Committee on <u>28 January 2020</u>
- 8.4 Report to Policy and Sustainability Committee on <u>25 February 2020</u>
- 8.5 Report to Policy and Sustainability Committee on <u>20 August 2020</u>

## 9. Appendices

- 9.1 Appendix 1 Underbelly's Christmas and Hogmanay Summary Accounts for 2017/18, 2018/19 and 2019/20
- 9.2 Appendix 2 Terms and Conditions for the Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas
- 9.3 Appendix 3 B Agenda Full Christmas and Hogmanay Accounts 2017/18, 2018/19 and 2019/20

|   | Feb '19 - Jan 20 | Feb '18 - Jan 19 | Feb '17 - Jan 18 | Change<br>Jan-20 to<br>Jan-19 | % Change<br>Jan-20 to<br>Jan-18 |
|---|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Ediaburch's Christman                           | £                | £                | f                | £                             | %                               |
| Edinburgh's Christmas                           | £                | £                | £                | £                             |                                 |
| - Income  | 5,338,739        | 5,282,069        | 5,556,908        | 56,670                        | -4%                             |
| <ul> <li>Expenditure, incl overheads</li> </ul> | -4,482,416       | -4,644,255       | -4,862,380       | 161,839                       | -8%                             |
| Net income before interest, tax and             |                  |                  |                  |                               |                                 |
| depreciation charges                            | 856,323          | 637,814          | 694,528          | 218,509                       | 23%                             |
| Hogmanay  |                  |                  |                  |                               |                                 |
| - Income  | 3,975,878        | 3,860,240        | 3,415,096        | 115,638                       | 16%                             |
| - Expenditure, incl overheads                   | -4,859,124       | -4,436,210       | -4,022,207       | -422,914                      | 21%                             |
| Net cost before interest, tax and               |                  |                  |                  |                               |                                 |
| depreciation charges                            | -883,246         | -575,970         | -607,111         | -307,276                      | 45%                             |
| Total net (cost) / income before interest       | .,               |                  |                  |                               |                                 |
| tax and depreciation charges                    | -26,923          | 61,844           | 87,417           | -88,767                       | -131%                           |



## The City of Edinburgh Council

## Terms and Conditions for Services [CT0211]

Lot 1

#### CONTENTS

| CLAUS | SE  |    |
|-------|---|----|
| 1.    | Contractual documents                                   | 4  |
| 2.    | Term  | 4  |
| 3.    | Extending the initial term                              | 4  |
| 4.    | Consents, Service Provider's warranty and due diligence | 5  |
| 5.    | Supply of services and Deliverables                     | 6  |
| 6.    | Service levels  | 6  |
| 7.    | Standards for Services and Deliverables                 | 7  |
| 8.    | Health and Safety and Security                          | 8  |
| 9.    | Council's Premises and Assets                           | 9  |
| 10.   | Business Continuity                                     | 14 |
| 11.   | Payment   | 15 |
| 12.   | Service credits and community benefit credits           |    |
| 13.   | Key personnel   | 17 |
| 14.   | Personnel used to provide the Services                  | 18 |
| 15.   | Staff Vetting   | 19 |
| 16.   | TUPE  | 20 |
| 17.   | Reporting and meetings                                  | 20 |
| 18.   | Monitoring  | 20 |
| 19.   | Change control, benchmarking and continuous improvement | 20 |
| 20.   | Dispute resolution                                      | 21 |
| 21.   | Sub-Contracting, Step-In, Assignation and Vendors       | 21 |
| 22.   | Indemnities   | 23 |
| 23.   | Limitation of liability                                 | 23 |
| 24.   | Insurance   | 25 |
| 25.   | Freedom of information                                  | 25 |
| 26.   | Data protection   | 27 |
| 27.   | Confidentiality   | 28 |
| 28.   | Audit   | 29 |
| 29.   | Intellectual property                                   | 30 |
| 30.   | Termination for breach                                  | 31 |
| 31.   | Termination on notice                                   | 33 |
| 32.   | Force majeure   | 33 |
| 33.   | Prevention of corruption                                | 34 |
| 34.   | Consequences of termination                             | 36 |
| 35.   | Non-solicitation  | 37 |
| 36.   | Equalities and Equal Opportunities                      | 37 |
| 37.   | Waiver  | 39 |
| 38.   | Cumulation of remedies                                  | 39 |
| 39.   | Severability  | 40 |
| 40.   | Partnership or agency                                   | 40 |
| 41.   | Publicity   | 40 |

| 42. | Notices                        | 40 |
|-----|--------------------------------|----|
| 43. | Entire agreement               | 41 |
| 44. | Governing law and jurisdiction | 42 |

## SCHEDULE

| SCHEDULE 1     | DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION                         |    |
|----------------|--|----|
| SCHEDULE 2     | CONTRACT MANAGEMENT                                    |    |
| 1. Autho       | rised representatives                                  | 51 |
| 2. Key p       | ersonnel   | 51 |
| 3. Meeti       | ngs  | 51 |
| 4. Repor       | rts  | 51 |
| SCHEDULE 3     | CHANGE CONTROL   |    |
| 1. Gene        | ral principles   |    |
| 2. Proce       | dure   |    |
| CONTRACT       | CHANGE NOTE (CCN)                                      | 54 |
| Sequential Nu  | Imber: [to be allocated by the Council]                | 54 |
| Supplier Nam   | e:   |    |
| Contract Title | Reference:   | 54 |
| Originator:    | [for the [Council/Service Provider]                    | 54 |
| -              | first proposed:  |    |
| Number of pa   | ges attached:  |    |
| SCHEDULE 4     |  |    |
| SCHEDULE 5     | TUPE   |    |
| 1. Defini      | tions  | 57 |
| 2. Trans       | fer of employees to the Service Provider               |    |
| 3. Emplo       | byment exit provisions                                 | 61 |
| 4. Pensi       | ons  | 64 |
| 5. Admit       | ted body status to the Local Government Pension Scheme | 64 |
| 6. Servio      | e Provider's pension scheme                            | 65 |
|                | ons For New Joiners To The Workforce                   |    |
| 8. Indem       | nnity  |    |
| Part 1. Admis  | ssion Agreement  | 66 |
| SCHEDULE 6     | COUNCIL'S PREMISES AND ASSETS AND REINSTATEMENT BOND   | 67 |
| SCHEDULE 7     | INSURANCE  | 68 |
| SCHEDULE 8     | SUSTAINABILITY   | 69 |
| SCHEDULE 9     | STEP-IN  | 72 |
| SCHEDULE 10    | USE OF EVENT LOGO(S) AND APPROVED DESIGNATIONS         | 75 |

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 3 of 78

#### **COMMENCEMENT AND DURATION**

#### 1. CONTRACTUAL DOCUMENTS

- 1.1 The Contract between the Council and the Service Provider consists of the ITT, the Contract Acceptance Letter, these terms and conditions and the Schedules to these terms and conditions, the Specification, the Pricing Schedule and the Service Provider's Tender (and any clarifications to the Service Provider's tender) and includes any document referred to in the Contract Acceptance Letter, these terms and conditions or the Schedules to these terms and conditions.
- 1.2 Where there is any conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of the Contract, such conflict or inconsistency shall be resolved according to the following order of priority:
  - (a) the Contract Acceptance Letter (including any special conditions); then
  - (b) the clauses of these terms and conditions; then
  - (c) Schedule 1 to these terms and conditions; then
  - (d) the Specification; then
  - (e) the Pricing Schedule; then
  - (f) the remaining schedules to these terms and conditions; then
  - (g) the ITT (excluding the documents referred to at (a) to (f) above; then
  - (h) any clarifications to the Service Provider's Tender; then
  - (i) the Service Provider's Tender.

#### **COMMENCEMENT AND DURATION**

#### 2. TERM

This Contract shall commence on the Commencement Date and shall continue for the Term.

#### **3. EXTENDING THE INITIAL TERM**

- 3.1 The Council may extend this Contract beyond the Initial Term by a further period or periods referred to in the Contract Acceptance Letter (each an Extension Period). If the Council wishes to extend this Contract, it shall give the Service Provider at least three (3) months' written notice of such intention before the expiry of the Initial Term or Extension Period.
- 3.2 If the Council gives such notice then the Term shall be extended by the period set out in the notice.

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 4 of 78 3.3 If the Council does not wish to extend this Contract beyond the Initial Term this Contract shall expire on the expiry of the Initial Term and the provisions of clause 34 shall apply.

#### 4. CONSENTS, SERVICE PROVIDER'S WARRANTY AND DUE DILIGENCE

- 4.1 The Service Provider shall ensure that all Necessary Consents are in place to provide the Services and the Council shall not (unless otherwise agreed) incur any additional costs associated with obtaining, maintaining or complying with the same.
- 4.2 The Service Provider confirms to the best of its knowledge that there are no restrictions of any kind which in any way affects its capacity to contract. If any such restrictions exist or arise, the Council shall have the option to terminate the Contract. The Service Provider shall indemnify the Council in full for any resulting loss.
- 4.3 Where there is any conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of the Contract and the requirements of a Necessary Consent, then the latter shall prevail, provided that the Service Provider has made all reasonable attempts to obtain a Necessary Consent in line with the requirements of the Services.
- 4.4 The Service Provider acknowledges and confirms that:
  - (a) it has had an opportunity to carry out a thorough due diligence exercise in relation to the Services and has asked the Council all the questions it considers to be relevant for the purpose of establishing whether it is able to provide the Services in accordance with the terms of this Contract; and
  - (b) it has entered into this Contract in reliance on its own due diligence.
- 4.5 Save as provided in this Contract, no representations, warranties or conditions are given or assumed by the Council in respect of any information which is provided to the Service Provider by the Council and any such representations, warranties or conditions are excluded, save to the extent that such exclusion is prohibited by law.
- 4.6 The Service Provider:
  - (a) as at the Commencement Date, warrants and represents that all information contained in the Service Provider's Tender remains true, accurate and not misleading, save as may have been specifically disclosed in writing to the Council prior to execution of the Contract; and
  - (b) shall promptly notify the Council in writing if it becomes aware during the Term of any inaccuracies in any information provided to it by the

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 5 of 78 Council during such due diligence which materially and adversely affects its ability to perform the Services or meet any Service Levels.

- 4.7 The Service Provider shall not be entitled to recover any additional costs from the Council which arise from, or be relieved from any of its obligations as a result of, any matters or inaccuracies notified to the Council by the Service Provider in accordance with clause 4.6(b) save where such additional costs or adverse effect on performance have been caused by the Service Provider having been provided with fundamentally misleading information by or on behalf of the Council and the Service Provider could not reasonably have known that the information was incorrect or misleading at the time such information was provided. If this exception applies, the Service Provider shall be entitled to recover such reasonable additional costs from the Council or shall be relieved from performance of certain obligations as shall be determined by the Change Control Procedure.
- 4.8 Nothing in this clause 4 shall limit or exclude the liability of the Council for fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation.

#### THE SERVICES

#### 5. SUPPLY OF SERVICES AND DELIVERABLES

- 5.1 The Service Provider shall provide the Services and Deliverables to the Council with effect from the Commencement Date and for the duration of this Contract in accordance with the Specification and the terms, conditions and provisions of this Contract.
- 5.2 In the event that the Service Provider does not comply with the provisions of clause 5.1 in any way, the Council may serve the Service Provider with a notice in writing setting out the details of the Service Provider's default (a **Default Notice**).
- 5.3 Property and risk in the Deliverables shall pass to the Council on delivery.
- 5.4 The Service Provider shall, if required to do so by the Council, prepare and submit to the Council a draft of any Deliverable prior to delivering the Deliverable in final form. Where the Council reasonably requests any amendments to the draft Deliverable the Service Provider shall incorporate those amendments into the final Deliverable.

#### 6. SERVICE LEVELS

6.1 Where any Service is stated in the Specification or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT to be subject to a specific Service Level, the Service Provider shall provide that Service in such a manner as will

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 6 of 78 ensure that the Achieved Service Level in respect of that Service is equal to or higher than such specific Service Level.

- 6.2 As existing Services are varied and new Services are added, Service Levels for the same will be determined and included via the Change Control Procedure.
- 6.3 The Service Provider shall provide records of and Management Reports summarising the Achieved Service Levels as provided for in clause 17.
- 6.4 In the event that any Achieved Service Level falls short of the relevant Service Level, without prejudice to any other rights the Council may have, the provisions of clause 12 shall apply.

#### 7. STANDARDS FOR SERVICES AND DELIVERABLES

- 7.1 Without prejudice to clause 5.3, the Service Provider shall provide the Services, or procure that they are provided and deliver the Deliverables, or procure that they are delivered:
  - (a) in accordance with the terms of this Contract, each Purchase Order and the reasonable directions of the Council from time to time;
  - (b) with reasonable skill and care and in accordance with Good Industry Practice;
  - (c) at the times agreed with the Council and in accordance with any project plan agreed with the Council;
  - (d) in all respects in accordance with the Council's policies referred to in the Specification; and
  - (e) in accordance with all Applicable Laws.
- 7.2 Without limiting the general obligation set out in clause 7.1, the Service Provider shall (and shall procure that the Service Provider's Personnel shall):
  - (a) at all times comply with the provisions of the Human Rights Act 1998 in the performance of this Contract and the Service Provider shall also undertake, or refrain from undertaking, such acts as the Council requests so as to enable the Council to comply with its obligations under the Human Rights Act 1998;
  - (b) not unlawfully discriminate within the meaning and scope of any law, enactment, order or regulation relating to discrimination in employment;
  - (c) comply with the Equality Act 2010 and the Council's equal opportunities and public sector equality duty in a manner which is proportionate and relevant to the nature of this Contract; including but not limited to clause 36 below,

- (d) deliver the Services in accordance with the Council's sustainable development commitments and policies detailed in Schedule 8;
- (e) deliver the Services at all times in accordance with the reasonable instructions of the Council, including instructions regarding taking precautions and adopting measures to prevent or minimise damage, impact and disruption to, and to minimise the need for reinstatement of, Council Premises;
- (f) ensure that the Deliverables and / or other equipment being supplied as part of the Services shall be fit for purpose and free from material defects by the relevant date specified in any project plan agreed with the Council and shall remain so thereafter for the Term. During the Term, without prejudice to the other rights and remedies of the Council, the Service Provider shall promptly correct free of charge to the Council any defects in the Deliverables and / or other equipment being supplied as part of the Services which arise;
- (g) comply with all rules and regulations relation to Security Industry Services (as defined in section 25(1) of the Private Security Industry Act 2001) and shall be registered with the Security Industry Authority as an approved provider of security industry services; and
- (h) ensure that all event stewarding and crowd safety services are provided in accordance with all relevant rules, regulations and standards, including BS 8406 or equivalent accreditation.

#### 8. HEALTH AND SAFETY AND SECURITY

- 8.1 The Service Provider shall promptly notify the Council of any health and safety hazards which may arise in connection with the performance of the Contract. The Council shall promptly notify the Service Provider of any health and safety hazards that may exist or arise at the Council's Premises and that may affect the Service Provider in the performance of the Contract.
- 8.2 While on the Council's Premises, the Service Provider shall comply with any health and safety measures implemented by the Council in respect of staff and other persons working on the Council's Premises and any directions made by the Council in respect of health and safety issues.
- 8.3 The Service Provider shall notify the Council immediately in the event of any incident occurring in the performance of the Contract on the Council's Premises where that incident causes any personal injury or damage to property that could give rise to personal injury.
- 8.4 The Service Provider shall comply with the requirements of the Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974 and any other acts, orders, regulations and codes of practice relating to health and safety, which may apply to staff and

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 8 of 78 other persons working on the Council's Premises in the performance of the Contract.

- 8.5 The Service Provider shall perform the Services in such a manner as to be safe and without risk to the health or safety of persons in the vicinity of the place where the Services are being performed (whether such persons are in the vicinity of the said place at the time when the Services are being performed or otherwise) and in such a manner as to comply with any relevant health and safety or other legislation (including any subordinate legislation made thereunder) and any requirements imposed by a local or other regulatory authority in connection with the performance of services of the type supplied to the Council, whether specifically or generally.
- 8.6 The Service Provider shall ensure that its health and safety policy statement (as required by the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974) is made available to the Council on request.
- 8.7 The Service Provider shall be responsible for site security and management including overnight security throughout the build, operation, removal and reinstatement phases relative each of the activities or events to which the Services relate.
- 8.8 The Service Provider shall ensure the provision of an adequate number of attendants, stewards and officials trained to the satisfaction of the Council to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract, the safety of all persons present at any events to which the Services relate and the immediately surrounding area and the preservation of order therein during the Term.
- 8.9 The Service Provider shall manage and supervise all day to day site operations in relation to stewarding and security at any events to which the Services relate and shall communicate and liaise with all key stakeholders, including site security, Police Scotland and other organisations as required.
- 8.10 The Service Provider shall be responsible for liaising directly with Police Scotland and complying with their recommendations in relation to suitable levels of cover for any events that require a Police presence. The Service Provider shall be liable for all costs associated with policing and security and will be responsible for complying with Police Scotland's policy of full cost recovery for events.

#### 9. COUNCIL'S PREMISES AND ASSETS

9.1 The Council and the Service Provider recognise that, in some cases, the Services may, if so specified in the ITT, be provided from the Council's Premises or with access to the Council's Assets. The Council shall, subject to clause 8 and clause 14 and the provisions of the lease or licence set out in Schedule 6, provide the Service Provider (and its Sub-Contractors) with

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 9 of 78 access to such parts of the Council's Premises as the Council agrees that the Service Provider reasonably requires for the purposes only of properly providing the Services.

- 9.2 The Council shall provide the Service Provider with such accommodation and facilities in the Council's Premises as is specified in Schedule 6 or which is otherwise agreed by the parties in writing from time to time.
- 9.3 Subject to the requirements of clause 34 and the Exit Management Plan, in the event of the expiry or termination of the Contract, the Council shall on reasonable notice provide the Service Provider with such access as the Service Provider reasonably requires to the Council's Premises to remove any of the Service Provider's equipment. All such equipment shall be promptly removed by the Service Provider.
- 9.4 The Service Provider shall ensure that:
  - (a) where using the Council's Premises and any Council Assets they are kept properly secure and it will comply and cooperate with the Council's Authorised Representative's reasonable directions regarding the security of the same;
  - (b) only those of the Service Provider's Personnel that are duly authorised to enter upon the Council's Premises for the purposes of providing the Services, do so;
  - (c) any Council Assets used by the Service Provider are maintained (or restored at the end of the Term) in the same or similar condition as at the Commencement Date (fair wear and tear excepted) and are not removed from Council Premises unless expressly permitted under this Contract or by the Council's Authorised Representative.
- 9.5 The Council shall maintain and repair the Council Assets, however, where such maintenance or repair arises directly from the act, omission, default or negligence of the Service Provider or its representatives (fair wear and tear excluded) the costs incurred by the Council in maintaining and repairing or replacing the same shall be recoverable from the Service Provider as a debt.
- 9.6 The Service Provider shall notify the Council immediately on becoming aware of any damage caused by the Service Provider, its agents, employees or Sub-Contractors to any property of the Council, to any of the Council's Premises or to any property of any other recipient of the Services in the course of providing the Services.
- 9.7 The Service Provider shall manage all day to day site operations and take responsibility for all aspects of quality control across each of the Council Premises at which the Services are provided, including products, staff, visitors and the overall look of each such Council Premise.

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 10 of 78

- 9.8 The Service Provider shall be responsible for contracting, arranging and managing all support services required for the events and activities to which the Services relate, including: food and drink; other merchandising concessions; all common site services, including the provision of water, power, security, site dressing, staging and day to day maintenance; and weather dependent contingencies, including gritting and wind management plans.
- 9.9 The Service Provider shall provide toilet facilities, including disabled toilet use in accordance with Applicable Laws, for each of the events and activities to which the Services relate.
- 9.10 The Service Provider shall not make any delivery of materials, plant or other things nor commence any work on the Premises without obtaining the Council's prior written consent.
- 9.11 The Service Provider shall be responsible for ensuring all traffic management arrangements are in place to ensure safe delivery of events and activities to which the Services relate, including applying for all necessary statutory permissions relative to traffic management.
- 9.12 The Council shall have the power at any time during the progress of the Services to order in writing:
  - (a) The removal from the Premises of any materials which in the opinion of the Council are either hazardous or noxious;
  - (b) The substitution of proper and suitable materials; and/or
  - (c) the removal and proper re-execution, notwithstanding any previous approval thereof, of any work which, in respect of material or workmanship is not, in the opinion of the Council, in accordance with the Contract, subject to the Council always acting reasonably and providing its reason to the Service Provider and, in any event, only applying this provision to materials (or workmanship) provided by the Service Provider (or its sub-contractors) and subject further to the Council allowing the Service Provider a reasonable period of time within which to remedy the Services concerned before the Council would make such an order.
- 9.13 The Service Provider shall forthwith comply with any order made under clause 9.12.
- 9.14 On completion of the Services the Service Provider shall remove the Service Provider's plant, equipment and unused materials and shall clear away from

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 11 of 78 the Premises all rubbish arising out of the Services and leave the Premises in a neat and tidy condition.

- 9.15 In the event that the Service Provider wishes to occupy the Premises or any other property belonging to the Council the Service Provider will enter into the Council's standard form licence/ lease agreement (which agreement shall not be subject to further negotiation) immediately on request by the Council. Further, the Service Provider shall procure that any sub-contractor(s) as permitted in terms of this Contract shall also enter into the Council's standard form licence/ lease agreement (which agreement shall not be subject to further negotiation), a draft of which standard licence/ lease agreement is included at Schedule 6.
- 9.16 The Service Provider shall, during each year of the Term, enter into a Reinstatement Bond in favour of the Council in relation to the Services to be provided at each of the following Council Premises and for the following amounts:
  - (a) Princes Street Gardens East £45,000;
  - (b) Princes Street Gardens West £10,000; and
  - (c) Calton Hill £5,000.
- 9.17 The Service Provider shall, during each year of the Term, enter into a reinstatement bond in favour of [£10,000] in respect of Services to be provided at St Andrew Square, which reinstatement bond shall be agreed by the Service Provider with Essential Edinburgh, a company limited by guarantee with company number SC242592 and having its registered office address at Caledonian Exchange, 19a Canning Street, Edinburgh, Scotland, EH3 8HE and shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Council.
- 9.18 The Reinstatement Bonds in favour of the Council to be entered into by the Service Provider pursuant to the terms of clause 9.16 and the reinstatement bond to be entered into by the Service Provider pursuant to the terms of clause 9.17 shall be entered into at least four weeks prior to commencement of the construction phase relative to the events to be held at each of the Council Premises referred to in clause 9.16 and the premises referred to in clause 9.17.
- 9.19 Unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Council, all Council Premises at which the Service Provider is providing the Services shall be vacated on or before [insert time] on 28 December in each year of the Term or otherwise as instructed by the Council from time to time.

- 9.20 The Council and the Service Provider shall jointly inspect each relevant Council Premises at the following times:
  - (a) prior to the commencement of any Services or related works relative to any event or activity at any Council Premises (a "Hand-over Inspection"); and
  - (b) following completion of any Services or related works relative to any event or activity at any Council Premises (a "Hand-back Inspection"),

with the dates and times of each Hand-over Inspection and Hand-back Inspection being agreed between the Council and the Service Provider being agreed by the parties, failing which the Council shall determine the dates and times of each Hand-over Inspection and Hand-back Inspection.

- 9.21 At each Hand-over Inspection and Hand-back Inspection, the Council and the Service Provider shall agree a site condition survey relative to each Council Premises, which site condition survey shall include such written and photographic record of the condition of each such Council Premises as they agree is necessary, acting reasonably, in order to record and document the condition of each such Council Premises at the time of its hand-over to the Service Provider and hand-back to the Council.
- 9.22 In the event that, during the Hand-back Inspection, the Council determines that any Council Premises has suffered any damage (which determination shall be made by the Council having regard to the terms of the Hand-over Inspection and the Hand-back Inspection), the Service Provider shall be required at its own cost to undertake such works as are necessary to reinstate the relevant Council Premise to the condition it was in at the time of the Hand-over Inspection (as determined by reference to the site condition survey undertaken at the Hand-over Inspection relative to the relevant Council Premise) and otherwise to the reasonable satisfaction of the Council, which reinstatement works shall procured by the Service Provider by competitive tender and shall be undertaken on terms which are acceptable to the Council (acting reasonably).
- 9.23 Subject to clause to 9.24, if the Service Provider fails to comply with its obligations under clause 9.22 to reinstate any Council Premises, the Council shall be entitled to undertake such reinstatement works as it considers necessary to reinstate the relevant Council Premise to the condition it was in at the time of the Hand-over Inspection and the Service Provider shall indemnify the Council on demand in respect of the costs incurred by the Council in undertaking such reinstatement works.
- 9.24 If the Service Provider fails to comply with its obligations under clause 9.22 to reinstate any Council Premises and the Service Provider has granted a Reinstatement Bond in respect of such Council Premises in terms of clause

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 13 of 78 9.16, the Council shall be entitled to undertake such reinstatement works as it considers necessary to reinstate the relevant Council Premise to the condition it was in at the time of the Hand-over Inspection and recover such costs in terms of the relevant Reinstatement Bond. In the event that the costs incurred by the Council in undertaking the relevant reinstatement works exceed the amount of the relevant Reinstatement Bond, the Service Provider shall indemnify the Council on demand in respect of any additional costs incurred by the Council in excess of the amount of the relevant Reinstatement Bond.

9.25 The Council shall in each year of the Term refund to the Service Provider after the expiry of the period of occupation of each Council Premises such balance of a Reinstatement Bond as remains after the Council has reinstated any damage to any Council Premises in terms of clause 9.24, subject to the Service Provider invoicing the Council for any monies due in terms of this clause 9.25.

#### **10.** BUSINESS CONTINUITY

- 10.1 The Service Provider shall comply at all times with the relevant provisions of the Business Continuity Plan.
- 10.2 The Service Provider shall undertake regular risk assessments in relation to the provision of the Services not less than once every six months and shall provide the results of, and any recommendations in relation to, those risk assessments to the Council promptly in writing following each review.
- 10.3 Following the declaration of a Disaster in respect of any of the Services, the Service Provider shall:
  - (a) implement the Business Continuity Plan;
  - (b) continue to provide the affected Services to the Council in accordance with the Business Continuity Plan; and
  - (c) restore the affected Services to normal within the period laid out in the Business Continuity Plan.

To the extent that the Service Provider complies fully with the provisions of this clause 10 (and the reason for the declaration of a Disaster was not breach of any of the other terms of this Contract on the part of the Service Provider), the Service Levels to which the affected Services are to be provided during the continuation of the Disaster shall not be the Service Levels as referred to in clause 6 but shall be the service levels set out in the Business Continuity Plan or (if none) the best service levels which are reasonably achievable in the circumstances.

#### CHARGES AND PAYMENT

#### 11. PAYMENT

- 11.1 In consideration of the provision of the Services by the Service Provider in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Contract, and the payment by the Service Provider to the Council, if any, of the Total Fixed Fee Rental Income, the Council hereby grants the Service Provider the right to exploit the Services.
- 11.2 The Council shall invoice the Service Provider for payment of the TFFRI in accordance with the Pricing Schedule. All invoices shall be directed to the Service Provider's Authorised Representative. Any such invoices shall take into account any Service Credits which have been accrued in accordance with clause 12.3 and the Pricing Schedule or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT.
- 11.3 The Service Provider shall pay the TFFRI which has become payable within 30 days of receipt of an undisputed Valid Invoice from the Council.
- 11.4 Where any party disputes any sum to be paid by it then a payment equal to the sum not in dispute shall be paid and the dispute as to the sum that remains unpaid shall be determined in accordance with clause 20. Provided that the sum has been disputed in good faith, interest due on any sums in dispute shall not accrue until 30 days after resolution of the dispute between the parties.
- 11.5 Where any invoice submitted is not a Valid Invoice payment in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Contract may be delayed.
- 11.6 Subject to clauses 11.4 and 11.5, interest shall be payable on the late payment of any undisputed TFFRI properly invoiced under this Contract at 4% over the Bank of England base rate from time to time.
- 11.7 The TFRRI is stated exclusive of VAT, which shall be added at the prevailing rate as applicable and paid by the Service Provider following delivery of a valid VAT invoice.
- 11.8 The Service Provider shall maintain complete and accurate records of, and supporting documentation for, all amounts which it generates or receives pursuant to the exploitation of the Services in terms of this Contract. Such records shall be retained for inspection by the Council for six years from the end of the Contract Year to which the records relate and the Council may inspect such records at such times and on as many occasions as it may from time require.

- 11.9 Where the Service Provider enters into a Sub-Contract with a supplier or contractor for the purpose of performing the Contract, it shall cause a term to be included in such a Sub-Contract which requires payment to be made to the Sub-Contractor within a specified period not exceeding 30 days from receipt of a valid invoice as defined by the sub-contract requirements. The Council may retain or set off any sums owed to it by the Service Provider which have fallen due and payable against any sums due to the Service Provider under this Contract, including the Admission Agreement referred to in Schedule 5, or any other agreement pursuant to which the Service Provider or any Associated Company of the Service Provider provides goods or services to the Council.
- 11.10 The Service Provider shall make any payments due to the Council without any deduction whether by way of set-off, counterclaim, discount, abatement or otherwise, unless the Service Provider has a valid court order requiring an amount equal to such deduction to be paid by the Council to the Service Provider.

#### **12.** SERVICE CREDITS AND COMMUNITY BENEFIT CREDITS

- 12.1 If the Service Provider fails to provide the Services in accordance with any individual Service Level measured on a monthly basis, the Service Provider shall pay to the Council the Service Credit set out in the Pricing Schedule or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT.
- 12.2 The parties agree that any such Service Credit has been calculated as, and is, a genuine pre-estimate of the loss likely to be suffered by the Council. The Service Provider has taken the Service Credit into account in setting the level of the TFFRI.
- 12.3 Where applicable the Service Provider shall automatically credit the Council with Service Credits calculated in accordance with the Pricing Schedule or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT. Service Credits shall be shown as an additional payment due from the Service Provider to the Council in the next invoice then due to be issued under this Contract. If no invoice is due to be issued then the Service Provider shall pay to the Council the amount for the Service Credits within ten (10) Working Days of issue.
- 12.4 If in the Council's reasonable opinion from time to time the Service Provider has not provided the community benefits in accordance with the Service Provider's Tender the Council shall inform the Service Provider and the Service Provider shall automatically pay to the Council an amount equivalent to the value of the community benefit which has not been provided, calculated in accordance with the Pricing Schedule or otherwise as part of the Council's evaluation of the Service Provider's Tender. Such payments shall be shown as a an additional payment due from the Service Provider to the Council in

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 16 of 78 the next invoice then due to be issued under this Contract. If no invoice is due to be issued then the Service Provider shall pay to the Council the amount equivalent to the value of the community benefit which has not been provided within ten (10) Working Days of the Council's request.

#### STAFF

#### 13. KEY PERSONNEL

- 13.1 Each party shall appoint the persons named as such in Schedule 2 or identified in the ITT or the Service Provider's Tender as the individuals who shall be responsible for the matters allocated to such Key Personnel. The Key Personnel shall be those people who are identified by each party as being key to the success of the implementation and/or operation of the Services and who shall be retained on the implementation and/or operation of the Services for such time as a person is required to perform the role which has been allocated to the applicable Key Personnel. The Service Provider shall ensure that its Key Personnel are available to act on behalf of the Service Provider on the matters for which they are expressed to be responsible.
- 13.2 The Service Provider shall not remove or replace any of its Key Personnel unless:
  - (a) requested to do so by the Council;
  - (b) the person is on long-term sick leave;
  - (c) the element of the Services in respect of which the individual was engaged has been completed to the Council's satisfaction;
  - (d) the person resigns from their employment with the Service Provider; or
  - (e) the Service Provider obtains the prior written consent of the Council.
- 13.3 The Service Provider shall inform the Council of the identity and background of any replacements for any of the Key Personnel as soon as a suitable replacement has been identified. The Council shall be entitled to interview any such person and may object to any such proposed appointment within ten (10) Working Days of being informed of or meeting any such replacement if, in its reasonable opinion, it considers the proposed replacement to be unsuitable for any reason.
- 13.4 Each party shall ensure that the role of each of its Key Personnel is not vacant (in terms of a permanent representative) for more than ten (10) Working Days. Any replacement shall be as, or more, qualified and experienced as the previous incumbent and fully competent to carry out the tasks assigned to the Key Personnel whom they have replaced. A temporary

replacement shall be identified with immediate effect from the Service Provider or the Council becoming aware of the role becoming vacant.

- 13.5 The Council may require the Service Provider to remove, or procure the removal of, any of its Key Personnel whom it considers, in its reasonable opinion, to be unsatisfactory for any reason which has a material impact on such person's responsibilities.
- 13.6 If the Service Provider replaces the Key Personnel as a consequence of this clause 13, the cost of effecting such replacement shall be borne by the Service Provider.

#### 14. PERSONNEL USED TO PROVIDE THE SERVICES

- 14.1 At all times, the Service Provider shall ensure that:
  - (a) each of the Service Provider's Personnel is suitably qualified, adequately trained and capable of providing the applicable Services in respect of which they are engaged;
  - (b) without prejudice to the generality of clause 14.1(a), that, where the relevant role or function so requires, stewarding and security staff shall be Security Industry Authority (SIA) accredited;
  - (c) there is an adequate number of Service Provider's Personnel to provide the Services properly;
  - (d) only those people who are authorised by the Service Provider (under the authorisation procedure to be agreed between the parties) are involved in providing the Services; and
  - (e) all of the Service Provider's Personnel comply with all of the Council's policies including those that apply to persons who are allowed access to the applicable Council's Premises.
- 14.2 The Council may refuse to grant access to, and remove, any of the Service Provider's Personnel who do not comply with any of the policies referred to in Clause 14.1, or if they otherwise present a security threat.
- 14.3 The Service Provider shall replace any of the Service Provider's Personnel who the Council reasonably decides have failed to carry out their duties with reasonable skill and care. Following the removal of any of the Service Provider's Personnel for any reason, the Service Provider shall ensure such person is replaced promptly with another person with the necessary training and skills to meet the requirements of the Services.
- 14.4 The Service Provider shall maintain up-to-date personnel records on the Service Provider's Personnel engaged in the provision of the Services and, on request, provide reasonable information to the Council on the Service

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 18 of 78 Provider's Personnel. The Service Provider shall ensure at all times that it has the right to provide these records in compliance with the applicable Data Protection Legislation.

14.5 The Service Provider shall use its best endeavours to ensure continuity of personnel and to ensure that the turnover rate of its staff engaged in the provision or management of the Services is at least as good at the prevailing industry norm for similar services, locations and environments.

#### **15.** STAFF VETTING

- 15.1 The Service Provider shall comply with the Staff Vetting Procedure.
- 15.2 The parties acknowledge that the Service Provider is the organisation with ultimate responsibility for the management and control of the Regulated Work provided under this Contract and for the purposes of the Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Act 2007.
- 15.3 In addition to the requirements of Clause 15.1, the Service Provider shall ensure that all individuals engaged in the provision of the Services are:
  - (a) subject to a valid protecting vulnerable groups ("PVG") check undertaken through Disclosure Scotland including a check against the adults' barred list or the children's barred list, as appropriate; and
  - (b) the Service Provider shall monitor the level and validity of the checks under this clause 15.3 for each member of staff.
- 15.4 The Service Provider warrants that at all times for the purposes of this Contract it has no reason to believe that any person who is or will be employed or engaged by the Service Provider in the provision of the Services is barred from the activity in accordance with the provisions of the Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Act 2007 and any regulations made thereunder, as amended from time to time.
- 15.5 The Service Provider shall immediately notify the Council of any information that it reasonably requests to enable it to be satisfied that the obligations of this clause 15 have been met.
- 15.6 The Service Provider shall refer information about any person carrying out the Services to Disclosure Scotland where it removes permission for such person to carry out the Services (or would have, if such person had not otherwise ceased to carry out the Services) because, in its opinion, such person has harmed or poses a risk of harm to any service users, children or vulnerable adults.

15.7 The Service Provider shall not employ or use the services of any person who is barred from, or whose previous conduct or records indicate that they would not be suitable to carry out Regulated Work or who may otherwise present a risk to service users.

#### 16. TUPE

The parties agree that the provisions of Schedule 5 shall apply to any Relevant Transfer of staff under this Contract.

#### **C**ONTRACT MANAGEMENT

#### **17.** REPORTING AND MEETINGS

- 17.1 The Service Provider shall provide the management reports in the form and at the intervals set out in Schedule 2.
- 17.2 The Authorised Representatives and relevant Key Personnel shall meet in accordance with the details set out in Schedule 2 and the Service Provider shall, at each meeting, present its previously circulated Management Reports in the format set out in that Schedule.

#### 18. MONITORING

- 18.1 The Council may monitor the performance of the Services by the Service Provider.
- 18.2 The Service Provider shall co-operate, and shall procure that its Sub-Contractors co-operate, with the Council in carrying out the monitoring referred to in clause 18.1 at no additional charge to the Council.

#### **19.** CHANGE CONTROL, BENCHMARKING AND CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT

- 19.1 Any requirement for a Change shall be subject to the Change Control Procedure.
- 19.2 [NOT USED].
- 19.3 The Service Provider shall have an ongoing obligation throughout the Term to identify new or potential improvements to the Services. As part of this obligation the Service Provider shall identify and report to the Council's Authorised Representative quarterly in the first Contract Year and once every six months for the remainder of the Term on:
  - (a) the emergence of new and evolving relevant technologies which could improve the Services;

- (b) new or potential improvements to the Services including the quality, responsiveness, procedures, benchmarking methods, performance mechanisms and customer support services in relation to the Services;
- (c) new or potential improvements to the interfaces or integration of the Services with other services provided by third parties or the Council which might result in efficiency or productivity gains or in reduction of operational risk; and
- (d) changes in ways of working that would enable the Services to be delivered at lower costs and/or at greater benefits to the Council.
- 19.4 Any potential Changes highlighted as a result of the Service Provider's reporting in accordance with clause 19.3 shall be addressed by the parties using the Change Control Procedure.

#### **20. DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

- 20.1 If any dispute arises in relation to this Contract the parties' Authorised Representatives shall endeavour to resolve it to the parties' mutual satisfaction.
- 20.2 If the parties' Authorised Representatives cannot resolve any dispute within ten (10) Working Days then the parties shall attempt in good faith to negotiate a settlement to any dispute and such efforts shall involve the escalation of the dispute to the Council's Director of Corporate Services/Head of Legal, Risk and Compliance or the Council's Head of the relevant services and to the finance director (or equivalent) of the Service Provider.
- 20.3 In the event that the parties are unable to negotiate a settlement, then they may, with the agreement of both parties, refer the dispute for mediation, arbitration or other alternative dispute resolution but neither party shall be obliged to agree to do so.
- 20.4 Nothing in this dispute resolution procedure shall prevent the parties from seeking from any court of competent jurisdiction an interim order restraining the other party from doing any act or compelling the other party to do any act.

#### 21. SUB-CONTRACTING, STEP-IN, ASSIGNATION AND VENDORS

21.1 Subject to clause 21.5, neither party shall be entitled to assign, novate or otherwise dispose of any or all of its rights and obligations under this Contract without the prior written consent of the other party, neither may the Service Provider sub-contract the whole or any part of its obligations under this Contract except with the express prior written consent of the Council.

- 21.2 In the event that the Service Provider proposes to enter into any Sub-Contract in connection with this Contract it shall:
  - (a) remain responsible to the Council for the performance of its obligations under the Contract notwithstanding the appointment of any Sub-Contractor and be responsible for the acts omissions and neglects of its Sub-Contractors;
  - (b) impose obligations on its Sub-Contractor in the same terms as those imposed on it pursuant to this Contract and shall procure that the Sub-Contractor complies with such terms; and
  - (c) provide a copy, at no charge to the Council, of any such proposed Sub-Contract along with details of the name, contact details and legal representatives of the Sub-Contractor and shall not enter into the proposed Sub-Contract without the prior written consent of the Council, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 21.3 Where the Council considers whether there are grounds for the exclusion of a Sub-Contractor under Regulation 71 of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015, then:
  - (a) if the Council finds there are compulsory grounds for exclusion, the Service Provider shall replace or shall not appoint the Sub-Contractor;
  - (b) if the Council finds there are non-compulsory grounds for exclusion, the Council may require the Service Provider to replace or not to appoint the Sub-Contractor and the Service Provider shall comply with such a requirement.
- 21.4 In the event that the name, contact details or legal representatives of any Sub-Contractor changes during the term of the Contract, the Service Provider shall provide to the Council details of the changes within five (5) Working Days of the date of change.
- 21.5 The parties shall comply with the provisions of Schedule 9 (Step-in).
- 21.6 Notwithstanding clause 21.1, the Council shall be entitled to assign or novate the Contract to any other body which substantially performs any of the functions that previously had been performed by the Council. The Service Provider shall do or procure all such further acts and shall execute or shall procure the execution of such documents as may be required by the Council to enjoy the full benefit of this clause.
- 21.7 If the Council reasonably believes that the presence of a person in the capacity of vendor, concessionaire, steward or in any other public-facing capacity at any of the activities or events to which the Services relate would or would be likely to constitute a health or safety risk to any attendee at the

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 22 of 78 relevant activity or event (the persons whose presence constitutes that health or safety risk being an Unapproved Person) then the Service Provider shall, as directed by the Council, procure that Unapproved Person's removal from the relevant activity or event within such timescales as the Council at its sole discretion may require. The Service Provider shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that any Unapproved Person removed from an activity or event on the direction of the Council in terms of this clause 21.7 is not involved in any capacity in the provision of the Services after the time of such removal.

21.8 The Service Provider shall request each vendor and concessionaire to complete the following declaration as part of the application by or appointment of any person as a vendor, concessionaire steward or in any other public-facing capacity at any of the activities or events to which the Services relate: "To the best of my knowledge and belief, I am not aware of any circumstances and I have not committed any act or omission that would or might reasonably be expected to bring the City of Edinburgh Council's reputation into disrepute and, as far as I am aware, no member of staff has committed any such act".

#### LIABILITY

#### 22. INDEMNITIES

Subject to clause 23, the Service Provider shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Council against all actions, proceedings, costs, claims, demands, liabilities, losses and expenses whatsoever whether arising in delict (including negligence), default or breach of this Contract, to the extent that any such loss or claim is due to the breach of contract, negligence, wilful default or fraud of itself or of its employees or of any of its representatives or sub-contractors save to the extent that the same is directly caused by or directly arises from the negligence, breach of this Contract or Applicable Law by the Council or its representatives (excluding any Service Provider's Personnel).

#### 23. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

- 23.1 Subject to clause 23.5 and clause 23.6, neither party shall be liable to the other party (as far as permitted by law) for indirect, special or consequential loss or damage in connection with the Contract which shall include, without limitation, any loss of or damage to profit, revenue, contracts, anticipated savings, goodwill or business opportunities whether direct or indirect.
- 23.2 Each party shall at all times take all reasonable steps to minimise and mitigate any loss or damage for which the relevant party is entitled to bring a claim against the other party pursuant to this Contract.

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 23 of 78

- 23.3 Subject to clause 23.5, the Council's total aggregate liability:
  - (a) in respect of the indemnities given by the Council in Schedule 5 is unlimited; and
  - (b) in respect of all other claims, losses or damages, whether arising from delict (including negligence), breach of contract or otherwise under or in connection with this Contract shall in no event exceed £250,000 in each Contract Year or, if lower, 50% of the aggregate TFFRI paid under or pursuant to this Contract in the Contract Year in respect of which the claim arises.
- 23.4 Subject to clause 23.5, the Service Provider's total aggregate liability:
  - (a) in respect of clause 8 (Health and Safety), clause 15 (Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults), clause 25 (Freedom of Information), clause 26 (Data Protection), clause 27 (Confidentiality), clause 29 (Intellectual Property), clause 33 (Prevention of corruption), clause 36 (Equalities and Equal Opportunities) and the indemnities given by the Service Provider in Schedule 5 is unlimited;
  - (b) in respect of Service Credits, is unlimited;
  - (c) for all loss, destruction, corruption, degradation, inaccuracy or damage to data caused by the Service Provider's default or breach of this Contract shall be £1,000,000 in any Contract Year;
  - (d) for all loss of or damage to the Council's Premises, property or assets (including technical infrastructure, assets or equipment but excluding any loss or damage to the Council's data or any other data) of the Council caused by the Service Provider's default or breach of this Contract shall in no event exceed £10,000,000 in any Contract Year; and
  - (e) in respect of all other claims, losses or damages, whether arising from delict (including negligence), breach of contract or otherwise under or in connection with this Contract, shall in no event exceed £5,000,000 in each Contract Year.
- 23.5 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract neither party limits or excludes its liability for:
  - (a) fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation;
  - (b) death or personal injury caused by its negligence;
  - (c) breach of any obligation as to title implied by statute; or
  - (d) any other act or omission, liability for which may not be limited under any Applicable Laws.

- 23.6 Subject to the financial limits of liability contained in clause 23.4, the Council may, amongst other things, recover as a direct loss:
  - (a) any additional operational and/or administrative costs and expenses arising from the Service Provider's default or breach of this Contract;
  - (b) any wasted expenditure or charges rendered unnecessary and/or incurred by the Council arising from the Service Provider's default or breach of this Contract; and
  - (c) the additional cost incurred by the Council of procuring Replacement Services for the remainder of the Term.

#### 24. INSURANCE

- 24.1 The Service Provider shall at its own cost effect and maintain with a reputable insurance company a policy or policies of insurance providing as a minimum the levels of cover set out in Schedule 7 (the **Required Insurances**) in respect of all risks which may be incurred by the Service Provider, arising out of the Service Provider's performance of the Contract, including death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property or any other loss. Such policies shall include cover in respect of any financial loss arising from any advice given or omitted to be given by the Service Provider.
- 24.2 The Service Provider shall give the Council, on request, copies of all insurance policies referred to in this clause or a broker's verification of insurance to demonstrate that the Required Insurances are in place, together with receipts or other evidence of payment of the latest premiums due under those policies.
- 24.3 If, for whatever reason, the Service Provider fails to give effect to and maintain the Required Insurances, the Council may make alternative arrangements to protect its interests and may recover the costs of such arrangements from the Service Provider.
- 24.4 The terms of any insurance or the amount of cover shall not relieve the Service Provider of any liabilities under the Contract.
- 24.5 The Service Provider shall hold and maintain the Required Insurances for a minimum of five years following the expiration or earlier termination of the Contract.

#### INFORMATION

#### **25.** FREEDOM OF INFORMATION

25.1 The Service Provider acknowledges that the Council is subject to the requirements of the FOISA and the Environmental Information (Scotland)

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 25 of 78 Regulations and shall assist and co-operate with the Council (at the Service Provider's expense) to enable the Council to comply with these information disclosure requirements.

- 25.2 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that its Sub-Contractors shall:
  - (a) transfer the Request for Information to the Council as soon as practicable after receipt and in any event within two (2) Working Days of receiving a Request for Information;
  - (b) provide the Council with a copy of all Information in its possession or power in the form that the Council requires within five (5) Working Days (or such other period as the Council may specify) of the Council requesting that Information; and
  - (c) provide all necessary assistance as reasonably requested by the Council to enable the Council to respond to a Request for Information within the time for compliance set out in section 10 of the FOISA or regulation 5 of the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations.
- 25.3 The Council shall be responsible for determining at its absolute discretion whether the Commercially Sensitive Information and/or any other Information:
  - (a) is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOISA or the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations; and/or
  - (b) is to be disclosed in response to a Request for Information.
- 25.4 In no event shall the Service Provider respond directly to a Request for Information unless expressly authorised to do so by the Council.
- 25.5 The Service Provider acknowledges that the Council may, acting in accordance with the Code, be obliged under the FOISA or the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations to disclose Information:
  - (a) without consulting with the Service Provider; or
  - (b) following consultation with the Service Provider and having taken its views into account,

provided always that where clause 25.5(b) applies the Council shall, in accordance with any recommendations of the Code, take reasonable steps, where appropriate, to give the Service Provider advanced notice, or failing that, to draw the disclosure to the Service Provider's attention after any such disclosure.

- 25.6 The Service Provider shall ensure that all Information produced in the course of the Contract or relating to the Contract is retained for disclosure and shall permit the Council to inspect such records as requested from time to time.
- 25.7 The Service Provider acknowledges that any lists or Schedules provided by it outlining Confidential Information are of indicative value only and that the Council may nevertheless be obliged to disclose Confidential Information in accordance with clause 25.5.

#### **26.** DATA PROTECTION

- 26.1 The Service Provider shall (and shall procure that any of its Service Provider's Personnel involved in the provision of the Contract shall) comply with any notification requirements under the DPA and both Parties shall duly observe all their obligations under the DPA, which arise in connection with the Contract.
- 26.2 Notwithstanding the general obligation in clause 26.1, where the Service Provider is processing Personal Data as a Data Processor for the Council, the Service Provider shall ensure that it has in place appropriate technical and contractual measures to ensure the security of the Personal Data (and to guard against unauthorised or unlawful processing of the Personal Data and against accidental loss or destruction of, or damage to, the Personal Data), as required under the Seventh Data Protection Principle in Schedule 1 to the DPA; and
  - (a) shall act only on instructions from the Council in relation to its processing of the Personal Data;
  - (b) shall process the Personal Data exclusively for the purposes of providing the Services to the Council and shall not share the Personal Data with third parties;
  - (c) shall not transfer Personal Data to countries outside the European Economic Area;
  - (d) shall assist (as soon as reasonably practicable) with any reasonable request by the Council to provide such information as is necessary to enable the Council to comply with any data subject access request received by the Council, and the Service Provider shall use its best endeavours, in any event, to provide the Council with such information within five (5) Working Days of the date of the Council's request;
  - (e) agrees that, on termination of this Contract, howsoever arising, all Personal Data in the possession or control of the Service Provider shall, at the request of the Council be returned to the Council or destroyed by the Service Provider and at the request of the Council,

the Service Provider will provide written confirmation that this has been done;

- (f) provide the Council with such information as the Council may reasonably require to satisfy itself that the Service Provider is complying with its obligations under the DPA and this clause 26;
- (g) promptly notify the Council of any breach of the security measures required to be put in place pursuant to clause 26.2; and
- (h) ensure it does not knowingly or negligently do or omit to do anything which places the Council in breach of the Council's obligations under the DPA.
- 26.3 The provisions of this clause shall apply during the continuance of the Contract and indefinitely after its expiry or termination.

#### **27. CONFIDENTIALITY**

- 27.1 Subject to clause 27.2 and Clause 25, the parties shall keep confidential all Confidential Information of the other party and shall use all reasonable endeavours to prevent their Representatives from making any disclosure to any person of any of the other party's Confidential Information.
- 27.2 Clause 27.1 shall not apply to any disclosure of information:
  - (a) required by Regulatory Body or any Applicable Law, provided that clause 25.1 shall apply to any disclosures required under the FOISA or the Environment Information (Scotland) Regulations;
  - (b) that is reasonably required by persons engaged by a party in the performance of such party's obligations under this Contract;
  - (c) where a party can demonstrate that such information is already generally available and in the public domain otherwise than as a result of a breach of clause 27.1;
  - (d) by the Council of any document to which it is a party and which the parties to this Contract have agreed contains no commercially sensitive information;
  - (e) to enable a determination to be made under clause 20.3;
  - (f) which is already lawfully in the possession of the receiving party, prior to its disclosure by the disclosing party;
  - (g) by the Council to any other department, office or agency of the Government; and
  - (h) by the Council relating to this Contract and in respect of which the Service Provider has given its prior written consent to disclosure.

27.3 On or before the Termination Date the Service Provider shall ensure that all documents and/or computer records in its possession, custody or control which relate to personal information of the Authorities' employees, rate-payers or service users, are delivered up to the Council or securely destroyed.

#### 28. AUDIT

- 28.1 During the Term and for a period of five years after the Termination Date, the Council may conduct or be subject to an audit for the following purposes:
  - (a) to verify the accuracy of the TFFRI (and proposed or actual variations to them in accordance with this Contract) and/or the costs of all suppliers (including Sub-Contractors) of the Services including at the level of detail agreed in the Pricing Schedule;
  - (b) to review the integrity, confidentiality and security of any data relating to the Council or any service users;
  - (c) to review the Service Provider's compliance with Data Protection Legislation and the FOISA in accordance with clause 26 (Data Protection) and clause 25 (Freedom of Information) and any other legislation applicable to the Services;
  - (d) to review any records created during the provision of the Services;
  - (e) to review any books of account kept by the Service Provider in connection with the provision of the Services;
  - (f) to carry out the audit and certification of the Council's accounts;
  - (g) to carry out an examination of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which the Council has used its resources;
  - (h) to verify the accuracy and completeness of the Management Reports delivered or required by this Contract.
- 28.2 Except where an audit is imposed on the Council by a Regulatory Body, or where the Council, acting reasonably, believes that the Service Provider is in default or breach of this Contract, the Council may not conduct an audit under this clause 28 more than twice in any calendar year.
- 28.3 The Council shall use its reasonable endeavours to ensure that the conduct of each audit does not unreasonably disrupt the Service Provider or delay the provision of the Services.
- 28.4 Subject to the Council's obligations of confidentiality, the Service Provider shall on demand provide the Council and any Regulatory Body (and/or their agents or representatives) with all reasonable co-operation and assistance in relation to each audit, including:

- (a) all information requested by the above persons within the permitted scope of the audit;
- (b) reasonable access to any sites controlled by the Service Provider and to any equipment used (whether exclusively or non-exclusively) in the performance of the Services; and
- (c) access to the Service Provider's Personnel.
- 28.5 The Council shall endeavour to (but is not obliged to) provide at least 15 days' notice of its or, where possible, a Regulatory Body's, intention to conduct an audit.
- 28.6 The parties agree that they shall bear their own respective costs and expenses incurred in respect of compliance with their obligations under this clause, unless the audit identifies a material failure to perform its obligations under this Contract in any material manner by the Service Provider in which case the Service Provider shall reimburse the Council for all the Council's reasonable costs incurred in the course of the audit.
- 28.7 If an audit identifies that:
  - (a) the Service Provider has failed to perform its obligations under this Contract in any material manner, the parties shall agree and implement a remedial plan. If the Service Provider's failure relates to a failure to provide any information to the Council about the TFFRI, proposed TFFRI or the Service Provider's costs, then the remedial plan shall include a requirement for the provision of all such information;
  - (b) the Service Provider has overpaid any TFFRI, the Council shall pay to the Service Provider the amount overpaid within 20 days; and
  - (c) the Service Provider has underpaid any TFFRI, the Service Provider shall pay to the Council the amount of the under-payment together with the cost of audit incurred by the Council if this was due to a default by the Service Provider within 30 days.

#### **29.** INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

- 29.1 In the absence of prior written agreement by the Council to the contrary, all Intellectual Property created by the Service Provider or any employee, agent or subcontractor of the Service Provider:
  - (a) in the Deliverables; or
  - (b) in the course of performing the Services; or
  - (c) exclusively for the purpose of performing the Services,

(together, the "Services Intellectual Property") shall vest in the Council on creation.

- 29.2 If notwithstanding the terms of clause 29.1 any Services Intellectual Property become vested in the Service Provider or any employee, agent or subcontractor of the Service Provider (by the operation of law or otherwise), the Service Provider shall hold the same in trust for and shall at the request of the Council forthwith unconditionally assign (or procure the assignation) free of charge any such right, title, interest or goodwill to the Council and execute any documents and do all acts required by the Council for the purpose of confirming such assignation.
- 29.3 The Service Provider hereby grants to the Council a perpetual, irrevocable, transferable, sub-licensable, royalty free licence to all Intellectual Property owned by or licensed to the Service Provider to the extent necessary or desirable for the use and exploitation of the Intellectual Property referred to in clause 29.1.
- 29.4 The Service Provider shall indemnify the Council against all claims, demands, actions, costs, expenses (including legal costs and disbursements on a solicitor and client basis), losses and damages arising from or incurred by reason of any infringement or alleged infringement (including the defence of such alleged infringement) of any Intellectual Property Right by the use, supply or availability of the Services or Deliverables, or by the use of the Intellectual Property referred to in clauses 29.1 or 29.3, except to the extent that they have been caused by or contributed to by the Council's acts or omissions.
- 29.5 The Council hereby grants the Service Provider a non-exclusive, nontransferable licence to use the Event Logo(s) and the Approved Designations during the Term for the sole purpose of supplying the Services and Deliverables in accordance with this Contract.
- 29.6 The Service Provider shall comply with the terms set out in Schedule 10 in relation to all use of the Event Logo(s) and the Approved Designations by or on behalf of the Service Provider.
- 29.7 The Service Provider shall do all such acts as the Council requires to give the Council the benefit of this clause 29.

#### TERMINATION

#### **30. TERMINATION FOR BREACH**

30.1 The Council may terminate this Contract in whole or part with immediate effect by the service of written notice on the Service Provider in the following circumstances:

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 31 of 78

- (a) if the Service Provider is in breach of any material obligation under this Contract provided that if the breach is capable of remedy, the Council may only terminate this Contract under this clause 30.1 if the Service Provider has failed to remedy such breach within 28 days of receipt of notice from the Council (a **Remediation Notice**) to do so;
- (b) if the Service Provider is in breach of any of clause 15 (Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults), clause 25 (Freedom of Information), clause 26 (Data Protection), clause 27 (Confidentiality), clause 29 (Intellectual Property), clause 33 (Prevention of corruption) or clause 36 (Equalities and Equal Opportunities);
- (c) if a Consistent Failure has occurred;
- (d) if a Catastrophic Failure has occurred;
- (e) if the Service Provider ceases or threatens to cease to carry on business in the United Kingdom;
- (f) if there is a change of Control of the Service Provider to which the Council reasonably objects;
- (g) if any act or omission by the Service Provider or any Sub-contractor causes, or in the Council's reasonable opinion, is likely to cause adverse publicity or damage to the reputation of the Council;
- (h) where the Service Provider is an individual, if a petition is presented for the Service Provider's bankruptcy or the sequestration of the Service Provider's estate or a criminal bankruptcy order is made against the Service Provider, or the Service Provider is apparently insolvent, or makes any composition or arrangement with or for the benefit of creditors, or makes any conveyance or assignation for the benefit of creditors, or if an administrator or trustee is appointed to manage the Service Provider's affairs;
- where the Service Provider is not an individual but is a firm, or a number of persons acting together in any capacity, if any event in (h) or (j) of this clause occurs in respect of the firm or any partner in the firm or any of those persons or a petition is presented for the Service Provider to be wound up as an unregistered company;
- (j) where the Service Provider is a company, if the company passes a resolution for winding up or dissolution (otherwise than for the purposes of and followed by an amalgamation or reconstruction) or the court makes an administration order or a winding up order, or the company makes a composition or arrangement with its creditors, or an administrator, administrative receiver, receiver or manager is appointed by a creditor or by the court, or possession is taken of any of its property under the terms of a floating charge;
- (k) the Service Provider commits any breach of the Employment Relations 1999 Act (Blacklists) Regulations 2010 or section 137 of

the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992 or commits any breach of the Data Protection Act 1998 by unlawfully processing personal data in connection with any blacklisting activities;

- (I) this Contract has been subject to a Substantial Modification;
- (m) the Service Provider was, on the date of commencement of this Contract, in one of the situations referred to in regulation 58(1) of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015; or
- (n) this Contract should not have been awarded to the Service Provider in view of a serious infringement of the obligations under the treaties (as defined in the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015) and Directive 2014/24/EU that has been declared by the Court of Justice in a procedure under Article 258 of the treaty on the Functioning of the European Union.
- 30.2 The Council may also terminate this Contract in accordance with the provisions of clause 31, clause 32 or clause 33.
- 30.3 If this Contract is terminated by the Council for cause (including any insolvency or breach of this Contract by the Service Provider) such termination shall be at no loss or cost to the Council and the Service Provider hereby indemnifies the Council against any such losses or costs which the Council may suffer as a result of any such termination for cause.

# **31. TERMINATION ON NOTICE**

The Council may terminate this Contract at any time by giving 3 months' written notice to the Service Provider.

# **32.** FORCE MAJEURE

- 32.1 Subject to the remaining provisions of this clause 32, neither party to this Contract shall be liable to the other for any delay or non-performance of its obligations under this Contract to the extent that such non-performance is due to a Force Majeure Event.
- 32.2 In the event that either party is delayed or prevented from performing its obligations under this Contract by a Force Majeure Event, such party shall:
  - (a) give notice in writing of such delay or prevention to the other party as soon as reasonably possible, stating the commencement date and extent of such delay or prevention, the cause thereof and its estimated duration;

- (b) use all reasonable endeavours to mitigate the effects of such delay or prevention on the performance of its obligations under this Contract; and
- (c) resume performance of its obligations as soon as reasonably possible after the removal of the cause of the delay or prevention.
- 32.3 A party cannot claim relief if the Force Majeure Event is attributable to that party's wilful act, neglect or failure to take reasonable precautions against the relevant Force Majeure Event.
- 32.4 The Service Provider cannot claim relief if the Force Majeure Event is one where a reasonable service provider should have foreseen and provided for the cause in question.
- 32.5 As soon as practicable following the affected party's notification, the parties shall consult with each other in good faith and use all reasonable endeavours to agree appropriate terms to mitigate the effects of the Force Majeure Event and to facilitate the continued performance of this Contract. Where the Service Provider is the affected party, it shall take and/or procure the taking of all steps to overcome or minimise the consequences of the Force Majeure Event in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
- 32.6 The affected party shall notify the other party as soon as practicable after the Force Majeure Event ceases or no longer causes the affected party to be unable to comply with its obligations under this Contract. Following such notification, this Contract shall continue to be performed on the terms existing immediately before the occurrence of the Force Majeure Event unless agreed otherwise by the parties.
- 32.7 The Council may, during the continuance of any Force Majeure Event, terminate this Contract by written notice to the Service Provider if a Force Majeure Event occurs that affects all or a substantial part of the Services and which continues for more than twenty (20) Working Days.

# **33. PREVENTION OF CORRUPTION**

- 33.1 The Service Provider:
  - (a) shall not, and shall procure that any Service Provider Party and all Service Provider Personnel shall not, in connection with this Contract commit a Prohibited Act;
  - (b) warrants, represents and undertakes that it is not aware of any financial or other advantage being given to any person working for or engaged by the Council, or that an agreement has been reached to that effect, in connection with the execution of this Contract,

excluding any arrangement of which full details have been disclosed in writing to the Council before execution of this Contract.

- 33.2 The Service Provider shall:
  - (a) if requested, provide the Council with any reasonable assistance, at the Council's reasonable cost, to enable the Council to perform any activity required by any relevant government or agency in any relevant jurisdiction for the purpose of compliance with the Bribery Act;
  - (b) within twenty (20) Working Days of the Commencement Date, and annually thereafter, certify to the Council in writing (such certification to be signed by an officer of the Service Provider) compliance with this clause 33 by the Service Provider and all persons associated with it or other persons who are supplying goods or services in connection with this Contract. The Service Provider shall provide such supporting evidence of compliance as the Council may reasonably request.
- 33.3 The Service Provider shall have an anti-bribery policy (which shall be disclosed to the Council) to prevent any Service Provider Party or Service Provider Personnel from committing a Prohibited Act and shall enforce it where appropriate.
- 33.4 If any breach of clause 33.1 is suspected or known, the Service Provider must notify the Council immediately.
- 33.5 If the Service Provider notifies the Council that it suspects or knows that there may be a breach of clause 33.1, the Service Provider must respond promptly to the Council's enquiries, co-operate with any investigation, and allow the Council to audit books, records and any other relevant documentation. This obligation shall continue for five years following the expiry or termination of this Contract.
- 33.6 The Council may terminate this Contract by written notice with immediate effect if the Service Provider, Service Provider Party or Service Provider Personnel (in all cases whether or not acting with the Service Provider's knowledge) breaches clause 33.1. In determining whether to exercise the right of termination under this clause 33.6, the Council shall give all due consideration, where appropriate, to action other than termination of this Contract unless the Prohibited Act is committed by the Service Provider or a senior officer of the Service Provider or by an employee, Sub-Contractor or supplier not acting independently of the Service Provider. The expression "not acting independently of" (when used in relation to the Service Provider or a Sub-Contractor) means and shall be construed as acting:
  - (a) with the Council; or,

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 35 of 78 (b) with the actual knowledge;

of any one or more of the directors of the Service Provider or the Sub-Contractor (as the case may be); or

- (c) in circumstances where any one or more of the directors of the Service Provider ought reasonably to have had knowledge.
- 33.7 Any notice of termination under clause 33.6 must specify:
  - (a) the nature of the Prohibited Act;
  - (b) the identity of the party whom the Council believes has committed the Prohibited Act; and
  - (c) the date on which this Contract will terminate.
- 33.8 Despite clause 20 (Dispute resolution), any dispute relating to:
  - (a) the interpretation of clause 33; or
  - (b) the amount or value of any gift, consideration or commission,

shall be determined by the Council and its decision shall be final and conclusive.

33.9 Any termination under clause 33.6 will be without prejudice to any right or remedy which has already accrued or subsequently accrues to the Council.

#### **34. CONSEQUENCES OF TERMINATION**

- 34.1 On the expiry of the Term or if this Contract is terminated in whole or in part for any reason the provisions of the Exit Management Plan shall come into effect and the Service Provider shall co-operate fully with the Council to ensure an orderly migration of the Services to the Council or, at the Council's request, a Replacement Service Provider.
- 34.2 On termination of this Contract and on satisfactory completion of the Exit Management Plan (or where reasonably so required by the Council before such completion) the Service Provider shall procure that all data and other material belonging to the Council (and all media of any nature containing information and data belonging to the Council or relating to the Services), shall be delivered to the Council forthwith and the Service Provider's Chief Executive Officer shall certify full compliance with this clause.
- 34.3 The provisions of clause 6.3 (provision of records), clause 22 (Indemnities), clause 23 (Limitation of Liability), clause 24 (Insurance), clause 25 (Freedom of Information), clause 26 (Data Protection), clause 28 (Audit), clause 29 (Intellectual Property), clause 30 (Termination for Breach) and this clause 34

(Consequences of termination) shall survive termination or expiry of this Contract.

#### **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

## 35. NON-SOLICITATION

Neither party shall (except with the prior written consent of the other) during the term of this Contract, and for a period of one year thereafter, solicit the services of any senior staff of the other party who have been engaged in the provision of the Services or the management of this Contract or any significant part thereof either as principal, agent, employee, independent contractor or in any other form of employment or engagement other than by means of an open national advertising campaign and not specifically targeted at such staff of the other party.

## **36.** EQUALITIES AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES

- 36.1 In providing the Services, the Service Provider shall comply with all equal opportunities obligations and the public sector equality duty and shall ensure compliance with the Council's written policies on such matters and with all Applicable Laws from time to time applicable in such regard.
- 36.2 The Service Provider shall provide such information and documentation to the Council as the Council may reasonably require from time to time for the purposes of:
  - (a) assessing the Service Provider's compliance with its obligations under this clause 36;
  - (b) enabling the Council to review diversity in employment data such as total staff in post, applications for posts, appointments to post, annual gender pay audits, promotions, performance reviews, training, disciplinary matters, grievances, tribunal matters and all other relevant information required for the Council to comply with its public sector equality duty; and
  - (c) enabling the Council to review data in respect of complaints and satisfaction surveys in respect of the Service Provider's approach to equalities, diversity and human rights.
- 36.3 In delivering and reviewing the Services the Service Provider shall:
  - (a) comply with the Council's public sector equality duty and shall have regard to any guidance provided by Scottish Ministers for local authorities on the public sector equality duty (including assisting in or preparing reports in order to secure the Council's compliance with the public sector equality duty); and

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 37 of 78

- (b) comply with reasonable requests for information or data in respect of the Council's public sector equality duty including where the Council undertakes an equalities impact assessment.
- 36.4 The Service Provider shall deliver the Services in a non-discriminatory manner that ensures fairness and equality to all users of the Services. The Service Provider recognises that the Council has a responsibility to monitor the extent to which the provision of the Services extends to groups who are at risk of social exclusion. The Service Provider agrees, where appropriate and practicable, to provide information to the Council in relation to employment and use of the Services by the following criteria:
  - (a) age;
  - (b) sex;
  - (c) sexual orientation;
  - (d) disability;
  - (e) religion or belief;
  - (f) race;
  - (g) marriage and civil partnership;
  - (h) pregnancy and maternity and
  - (i) gender reassignment.
- 36.5 The Service Provider shall not discriminate, whether directly or indirectly and whether by way of victimisation or harassment, against any person on grounds of age, sex, sexual orientation, disability, religion or belief, race, marriage and civil partnership; pregnancy and maternity and gender reassignment contrary to the Equality Act 2010.
- 36.6 The Service Provider shall notify the Council forthwith in writing as soon as it becomes aware of any investigation of or proceedings brought against the Service Provider under the legislation contained in the Equality Act 2010. Where any investigation is undertaken by a person or body empowered to conduct such investigation and/or proceedings are instituted in connection with any matter relating to the Service Provider's performance of this Contract being in contravention of the Equality Act 2010, the Service Provider shall free of charge:
  - (a) provide any information requested in the timescale allotted;
  - (b) attend any meetings as required and permit the Service Provider's Personnel affected to attend;
  - (c) promptly allow access to and investigation of any document or data deemed to be relevant;

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 38 of 78

- (d) allow itself and any Service Provider to appear as witness in any ensuing proceedings and
- (e) co-operate fully and promptly in every way required by the person or body conducting such investigation during the course of that investigation.

Where any such investigation is conducted or proceedings are brought under the Equality Act 2010, which arise directly or indirectly out of any act or omission of the Service Provider, its agents or sub-contractors, or the staff of the Service Provider, and where there is a finding against the Service Provider in such investigation or proceedings, the Service Provider shall indemnify the Council with respect to all costs, charges and expenses arising out of or in connection with any such investigation or proceedings and such other financial redress to cover any payment of the Council may have been ordered or required to pay to a third party.

- 36.7 In recognition of the Council's legal obligation to tackle discrimination and promote equalities and diversity in all its functions and policies under the Equality Act 2010, the Service Provider may be subject to the requirement to complete a questionnaire and/or provide information to the Council's officers on the context and quality of the Service Provider's equalities and diversity policies and practice. Poor practice in regard may result in the Council issuing a mind to comply letter describing the nature of the improvement required and associated timescales.
- 36.8 In the event that the Service Provider enters into any subcontract in connection with this Contract, it shall impose obligations on its subcontractors in proportionate and relevant terms substantially similar to those imposed on it pursuant to this Condition.

# 37. WAIVER

No failure or delay by either party in enforcing its respective rights will prejudice or restrict the rights of that party, and no waiver of any such rights or of any breach of any contractual terms will be deemed to be a waiver of any other right or of any later breach. In particular, but without limitation to the generality of the foregoing, any prior acceptance or approval communicated by the Council to the Service Provider in respect of the Services or any omission on the part of the Council to communicate such prior acceptance or approval shall not relieve the Service Provider of its obligations to deliver the Services in accordance with the provisions of this Contract.

#### **38.** CUMULATION OF REMEDIES

Subject to the specific limitations set out in this Contract, no remedy conferred by any provision of this Contract is intended to be exclusive of any other remedy except as expressly provided for in this Contract and each and every remedy shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to every other remedy provided for in this Contract or existing in law.

## **39. SEVERABILITY**

If any provision of this Contract is held invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason by any court of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be severed without effect to the remaining provisions. If a provision of this Contract that is fundamental to the accomplishment of the purpose of this Contract is held to any extent to be invalid, the Council and the Service Provider shall immediately commence good faith negotiations to remedy that invalidity.

## **40. P**ARTNERSHIP OR AGENCY

Nothing in this Contract shall be construed as constituting a partnership between the parties or as constituting either party as the agent of the other for any purpose whatsoever except as specified by the terms of this Contract.

## 41. PUBLICITY

The Service Provider shall not:

- (a) make any press announcements or publicise this Contract or its contents in any way; or
- (b) use the Council's name or brand in any promotion or marketing or announcement of orders,

without the prior written consent of the Council.

#### 42. NOTICES

- 42.1 Any notice, demand or communication in connection with this Contract shall be in writing, marked for the attention of the Director of Corporate Resources (in the case of the Council) or the Finance Director (in the case of the Service Provider) and delivered personally or sent by pre-paid first class post to the recipient's address as set out in the Contract Acceptance Letter or to any other address which the recipient has notified in writing to the sender prior to despatch.
- 42.2 The notice, demand or communication is deemed given:
  - (a) 42.2.1 if delivered personally, at the time of delivery to the address provided for in this Contract; or
  - (b) 42.2.2 if sent by pre-paid first class post, on the second Working Day after posting it;

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 40 of 78 provided that, if it is delivered personally on a day which is not a Working Day or after 4pm on any Working Day, it shall instead be deemed to have been given or made on the next Working Day.

## **43.** ENTIRE AGREEMENT

The ITT, the Contract Acceptance Letter, these terms and conditions and the Schedules to these terms and conditions, the Specification, the Pricing Schedule and the Service Provider's Tender (and any clarifications to the Service Provider's tender) and any document referred to in the Contract Acceptance Letter, these terms and conditions or the Schedules to these terms and conditions contain the whole agreement between the parties relating to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings between the parties relating to that subject matter.

## 44. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

44.1 This Contract and any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with it or its subject matter shall be governed by and construed in accordance with Scots Law and subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.

In witness whereof, this Contract on this and the preceding [40] pages together with the Schedules attached as relative hereto is executed as follows:

| Subscribed for and on behalf of the City of Edinburgh Council: |
|--|
| at on (date of signature)                                      |
| Signature: Authorised Signatory                                |
| PRINT NAME:  |
| in the presence of:  |
| Signature of Witness   |
| Name of Witness  |
| Address of Witness   |
| Subscribed for and on behalf of [ ]:                           |
| at (date of signature)   |
| Signature: Director  |
| PRINT NAME:  |
| in the presence of:  |
| Signature of Witness   |
| Name of Witness  |
| Address of Witness   |

## Schedule 1 Definitions and interpretation

This is the Schedule 1 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

#### 1. **DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION**

1.1 The definitions and rules of interpretation in Schedule 1 apply in this Contract.

Achieved Service Levels: in respect of any Service in any measurement period, the standard of performance actually achieved by the Service Provider in the provision of that Service in the measurement period in question (calculated and expressed in the same way as the Service Level for that Service is calculated and expressed in the Specification) or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT.

**Applicable Laws:** any applicable law, statute, bye-law, regulation, order, regulatory policy, guidance or industry code, rule of court or directives or requirements of any Regulatory Body, delegated or subordinate legislation or notice of any Regulatory Body.

**Approved Designations:** each of the designations set out in Schedule 4 Part A and such other designations as may be approved by the Council in writing from time to time.

**Associated Company:** any entity which directly or indirectly Controls, is Controlled by or is under direct or indirect common Control with the Service Provider from time to time.

**Authorised Representatives:** the persons respectively designated as such by the Council and the Service Provider, the first such persons being set out in Schedule 2.

**Brand Guidelines:** the guidelines issued by the Council to the Service Provider, from time to time, regulating the use of the Event Logo(s) and Approved Designations.

**Bribery Act:** the Bribery Act 2010 and any subordinate legislation made under that Act from time to time together with any guidance or codes of practice issued by the relevant government department concerning the legislation.

**Business Continuity Plan:** a plan which sets out the procedures to be adopted by the Service Provider in the event of a Disaster (including the procedures to be taken by the Service Provider in planning and providing for any such event), the Business Continuity Plan at the Commencement Date being set out in the Service Provider's Tender.

## Catastrophic Failure:

- (a) a failure by the Service Provider for whatever reason to implement the Business Continuity Plan successfully and in accordance with its terms on the occurrence of a Disaster; or
- (b) any action by the Service Provider, whether in relation to the Services and this Contract or otherwise, which in the reasonable opinion of the Council's Representative has or may cause significant harm to the reputation of the Council; or
- (c) Any other matter referred to in the Contract Acceptance Letter or the ITT as a catastrophic failure.

Change: any change to this Contract including to any of the Services.

**Change Control Procedure:** the procedure for changing this Contract, as set out in Schedule 3.

**Code:** the Scottish Ministers' Code of Practice on the Discharge of the Functions of Public Authorities under the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002.

**Commencement Date:** the date set out in the Contract Acceptance Letter, notwithstanding the date or dates of execution of the Contract Acceptance Letter.

**Commercially Sensitive Information:** the information listed in the Service Provider's Tender comprising the information of a commercially sensitive nature relating to the Service Provider, its intellectual property rights or its business or which the Service Provider has indicated to the Council that, if disclosed by the Council, would cause the Service Provider significant commercial disadvantage or material financial loss.

**Confidential Information:** all confidential information (however recorded, preserved or disclosed) disclosed by a party to the other including the business, affairs, customers, clients, suppliers, plans or trade secrets of the disclosing party.

**Consistent Failure:** shall have the meaning set out in the Specification or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT.

**Contract:** the agreement between the Council and the Service Provider consisting of the documents referred to in Clause 1.1.

**Contract Acceptance Letter:** the letter issued by the Council to the Service Provider in respect of the Services.

**Contract Year:** a period of 12 months, commencing on the Commencement Date.

**Control:** means that a person possesses, directly or indirectly, the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of the other

person (whether through the ownership of voting shares, by contract or otherwise) and "**Controls**" and "**Controlled**" shall be interpreted accordingly.

**Council**: means the City of Edinburgh Council, a local Council constituted under the Local Government etc (Scotland) Act 1994 and having its principal office at Waverley Court, 4 East Market Street, Edinburgh EH8 8BG

**Council Assets:** any materials, plant or equipment owned or held by the Council and provided by the Council for use in providing the Services as identified in Schedule 6.

**Council's Premises:** the premises identified in Schedule 6 and which are to be made available for use by the Service Provider for the provision of the Services on the terms set out in this Contract.

**Data Processor:** shall have the same meaning as set out in the Data Protection Act 1998.

**Data Protection Legislation:** the Data Protection Act 1998 (**DPA**), the EU Data Protection Directive 95/46/EC, the Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act 2000, the Telecommunications (Lawful Business Practice) (Interception of Communications) Regulations 2000, the Electronic Communications Data Protection Directive 2002/58/EC, the Privacy and Electronic Communications (EC Directive) Regulations 2003, the Employment Regulations 1999 Act (Blacklists) Regulations 2010 and all applicable laws and regulations relating to processing of personal data and privacy, including where applicable the guidance and codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner.

**Default Notice:** is defined in clause 5.2.

**Deliverable:** any item, document, product, material and deliverable in any form (including computer programs, data, reports and specifications, in each case including drafts) arising from or associated with any of the Services.

**Disaster:** an event defined as a disaster in the Business Continuity Plan.

Dispute Resolution Procedure: the procedure set out in clause 20.

**Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations:** the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations 2004 (SI 2004/520) together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Scottish Information Commissioner or relevant government department in relation to such regulations.

**Event:** any event or activity to which the Services relate.

**Event Logo(s):** the brands and logos set out in Schedule 4 Part B and such other brands and or logos as the Council may notify to the Service Provider from time to time.

**Exit Management Plan:** the plan for exit provided in the Service Provider's Tender.

Extension Period: has the meaning in clause 3.1.

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 45 of 78 **FOISA:** the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002, and any subordinate legislation made under the Act from time to time, together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Scottish Information Commissioner or relevant government department in relation to such legislation.

**Force Majeure:** any cause affecting the performance by a party of its obligations under this Contract arising from acts, events, omissions or nonevents beyond its reasonable control, including acts of God, riots, war, acts of terrorism, fire, flood, storm or earthquake and any disaster, but excluding any industrial dispute relating to the Service Provider, the Service Provider's Personnel or any other failure in the Service Provider's supply chain.

**Good Industry Practice:** the exercise of that degree of skill, care, prudence, efficiency, foresight and timeliness as would be expected from a leading company within the relevant industry or business sector.

Information: has the meaning given under section 73 of FOISA.

**Initial Term:** the period commencing on the Commencement Date and ending on the day set out in the Contract Acceptance Letter, both dates inclusive.

**Intellectual Property:** any and all intellectual property rights of any nature anywhere in the world whether registered, registerable or otherwise, patents, utility models, trade marks, registered designs and domain names, applications for any of the foregoing, trade or business names, goodwill, copyright and rights in the nature of copyright, design rights, rights in databases, moral rights, know-how and any other intellectual property rights which subsist in computer software, computer programs, websites, documents, information, techniques, business methods, drawings, logos, instruction manuals, lists and procedures and particulars of customers, marketing methods and procedures and advertising literature, including the "look and feel" of any websites.

**ITT:** the invitation to tender, request for quote, instructions to tenderers and other instructions and documentation issued by the Council in respect of the Services and referred to in the Contract Acceptance Letter or issued by the Council under the contract reference in the Contract Acceptance Letter and any clarifications and qualifications issued by the Council.

**Key Personnel:** those personnel identified in Schedule 2 or in the ITT or Service Provider's Tender for the roles attributed to such personnel, as modified pursuant to clause 13.

**Management Reports:** the reports to be prepared and presented by the Service Provider in accordance with clause 17 and Schedule 2 to include a comparison of Achieved Service Levels with the Service Levels in the measurement period in question and measures to be taken to remedy any deficiency in Achieved Service Levels.

**Necessary Consents:** all approvals, certificates, authorisations, permissions, licences, permits, regulations and consents necessary from time to time for the performance of the Services including without limitation all approvals, certificates, authorisations, permissions, licences, permits, regulations and consents referred to in the Specification or the Contract Acceptance Letter.

**Personal Data:** shall have the same meaning as set out in the Data Protection Act 1998.

**Pricing Schedule;** the pricing schedule submitted as part of the Service Provider's Tender (as amended by any clarifications to the Service Provider's Tender referred to in the Contract Acceptance Letter).

**Prohibited Act:** the following constitute Prohibited Acts:

- (a) to directly or indirectly offer, promise or give any person working for or engaged by the Council a financial or other advantage to:
  - (i) induce that person to perform improperly a relevant function or activity; or
  - (ii) reward that person for improper performance of a relevant function or activity;
- (b) to directly or indirectly request, agree to receive or accept any financial or other advantage as an inducement or a reward for improper performance of a relevant function or activity in connection with this Contract;
- (c) committing any offence:
  - (i) under the Bribery Act;
  - (ii) under legislation creating offences concerning fraudulent acts;
  - (iii) at common law concerning fraudulent acts relating to this Contract or any other contract with the Council; or
  - (iv) defrauding, attempting to defraud or conspiring to defraud the Council.

**Purchase Order**; the order issued by the Council to the Service Provider for goods or services to be provided under this Contract.

**Purchase Order Number:** the unique number allocated to the order for goods or services to be provided under this Contract issued to the Service Provider by the Council.

**Regulated Work:** in relation to children shall have the same meaning as set out in Part 1 of Schedule 2 to the Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Act 2007 and in relation to vulnerable adults shall have the same meaning as set out in Part 1 of Schedule 3 to the Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Act 2007. **Regulatory Body:** those government departments and regulatory, statutory and other entities, committees and bodies which, whether under statute, rules, regulations, codes of practice or otherwise, are entitled to regulate, investigate, or influence the matters dealt with in this Contract or any other affairs of the Council and "**Regulatory Body**" shall be construed accordingly.

**Reinstatement Bond:** a reinstatement bond in the form set out in Schedule 6 or in such other form as the Council may from time to time determine at its sole discretion.

**Relevant Transfer:** a relevant transfer for the purposes of TUPE.

**Remediation Notice:** a notice served by the Council in accordance with clause 30.1(a).

**Replacement Services:** any services that are identical or substantially similar to any of the Services and which the Council receives in substitution for any of the Services following the termination or expiry of this Contract, whether those services are provided by the Council internally or by any Replacement Service Provider.

**Replacement Service Provider:** any third party supplier of Replacement Services appointed by the Council from time to time.

**Request for Information:** a request for information under the FOISA or the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations.

**Service Credits:** the sums attributable to a Service Failure as specified in the Pricing Schedule or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT.

**Service Failure:** a failure by the Service Provider to provide the Services in accordance with any individual Service Level measured on a monthly basis.

**Service Levels:** the service levels to which the Services are to be provided, as set out in the Specification or otherwise as part of the documentation issued with the ITT.

**Service Provider Materials:** any products developed, created and or manufactured by or on behalf of the Service Provider to be given away or sold in connection with the provision of the Services and the Deliverables.

**Service Provider Party:** the Service Provider's agents and contractors, including each Sub-Contractor.

**Service Provider's Personnel:** all employees, staff, other workers, agents and consultants of the Service Provider and of any Sub-Contractors who are engaged in the provision of the Services from time to time.

**Service Provider's Tender:** the tender or other response submitted by the Service Provider in response to the ITT.

**Services:** the services to be delivered by or on behalf of the Service Provider under this Contract, as more particularly described in the Specification and

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 48 of 78 any additional services agreed between the Service Provider and the Council under the Change Control Procedure.

**Special Conditions:** any special conditions set out in the Contract Acceptance Letter.

**Specification:** the specification provided as part of the ITT and any additions to that specification as are agreed in writing between the Council and the Service Provider for additional services or deliverables.

**Staff Vetting Procedure:** the Council's procedures and policies for the vetting of personnel including (without limitation) those personnel whose role will involve Regulated Work or the handling of information of a sensitive or confidential nature or the handling of information which is subject to any relevant security measures.

**Sub-Contract:** any contract between the Service Provider and a third party pursuant to which the Service Provider agrees to source the provision of any of the Services from that third party.

**Sub-Contractor:** the contractors or service providers that enter into a Sub-Contract with the Service Provider.

**Substantial Modification:** a substantial modification as defined in regulation 72 of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015.

**Term:** the period commencing on the Commencement Date and ending on the expiry of the Initial Term or any Extension Period or the earlier termination of this Contract in accordance with its terms.

Termination Date: the date of expiry or termination of this Contract.

**Total Fixed Fee Rental Income** or **TFFRI**: the amounts, if any, to be paid by the Service Provider to the Council, as otherwise set out in the Contract.

**TUPE**: the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 (SI 2006/246) as amended by The Collective Redundancies and Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) (Amendment) Regulations 2014 (CRATUPEAR) and as amended or replaced or any other Regulations implementing the Council Directive 77/187/EEC on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to the safeguarding of employees' rights in the event of transfers of undertakings, businesses or parts of undertakings or businesses.

**Valid Invoice:** a properly constituted invoice on the Council's headed paper addressed to the Service Provider.

**Working Day:** any day other than a Saturday or Sunday on which the Scottish clearing banks are open for business.

1.2 Clause, schedule and paragraph headings shall not affect the interpretation of this Contract.

- 1.3 A **person** includes a natural person, corporate or unincorporated body (whether or not having separate legal personality) and that person's legal and personal representatives, successors and permitted assignee.
- 1.4 The schedules form part of this Contract and shall have effect as if set out in full in the body of these terms and conditions and any reference to this Contract includes the schedules.
- 1.5 A reference to a company shall include any company, corporation or other body corporate, wherever and however incorporated or established.
- 1.6 Words in the singular shall include the plural and vice versa.
- 1.7 A reference to a statute or statutory provision is a reference to it as it is in force for the time being, taking account of any amendment, extension, or reenactment and includes any subordinate legislation for the time being in force made under it.
- 1.8 Any obligation in this Contract on a person not to do something includes an obligation not to agree or allow that thing to be done.
- 1.9 A reference to a document is a reference to that document as varied, assigned or novated (in each case, other than in breach of the provisions of this Contract) at any time.
- 1.10 References to clauses and schedules are to the clauses and schedules of these terms and conditions; references to paragraphs are to paragraphs of the relevant schedule.
- 1.11 The words **include** or **including** are to be construed as meaning without limitation.

# Schedule 2 Contract management

# This is the Schedule 2 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

# 1. AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES

- 1.1 The Council's initial Authorised Representative: [INSERT DETAILS]
- 1.2 The Service Provider's initial Authorised Representative: [INSERT DETAILS]

# 2. KEY PERSONNEL

[INSERT DETAILS]

## 3. MEETINGS

- 3.1 Type
- 3.2 Quorum
- 3.3 Frequency
- 3.4 Agenda

# 4. **REPORTS**

- 4.1 Type (including financial)
- 4.2 Contents
- 4.3 Frequency
- 4.4 Circulation list

# Schedule 3 Change control

# This is the Schedule 3 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

## 1. **GENERAL PRINCIPLES**

- 1.1 Where the Council or the Service Provider sees a need to change this Contract, the Council may at any time request, and the Service Provider may at any time recommend, such Change only in accordance with the Change Control Procedure set out in paragraph 2 of this Schedule 3.
- 1.2 Until such time as a Change is made in accordance with the Change Control Procedure, the Council and the Service Provider shall, unless otherwise agreed in writing, continue to perform this Contract in compliance with its terms before such Change.
- 1.3 Any discussions which may take place between the Council and the Service Provider in connection with a request or recommendation before the authorisation of a resultant Change shall be without prejudice to the rights of either party.
- 1.4 Any work undertaken by the Service Provider and the Service Provider's Personnel which has not been authorised in advance by a Change, and which has not been otherwise agreed in accordance with the provisions of this Schedule 3, shall be undertaken entirely at the expense and liability of the Service Provider.

# 2. PROCEDURE

- 2.1 Discussion between the Council and the Service Provider concerning a Change shall result in any one of the following:
  - (a) no further action being taken; or
  - (b) a request to change this Contract by the Council; or
  - (c) a recommendation to change this Contract by the Service Provider.
- 2.2 Where a written request for an amendment is received from the Council, the Service Provider shall, unless otherwise agreed, submit two copies of a Change Control Note signed by the Service Provider to the Council within three weeks of the date of the request.
- 2.3 A recommendation to amend this Contract by the Service Provider shall be submitted directly to the Council in the form of two copies of a Change Control Note signed by the Service Provider at the time of such

recommendation. The Council shall give its response to the Change Control Note within three weeks.

- 2.4 Each Change Control Note shall contain:
  - (a) the title of the Change;
  - (b) the originator and date of the request or recommendation for the Change;
  - (c) the reason for the Change;
  - (d) full details of the Change, including any specifications;
  - (e) the price, if any, of the Change;
  - (f) a timetable for implementation, together with any proposals for acceptance of the Change;
  - (g) a schedule of payments if appropriate;
  - (h) details of the likely impact, if any, of the Change on other aspects of this Contract including:
    - (i) the timetable for the provision of the Change;
    - (ii) the personnel to be provided;
    - (iii) the TFFRI;
    - (iv) the Documentation to be provided;
    - (v) the training to be provided;
    - (vi) working arrangements;
    - (vii) other contractual issues;
  - (i) the date of expiry of validity of the Change Control Note; and
  - (j) provision for signature by the Council and the Service Provider.
- 2.5 For each Change Control Note submitted by the Service Provider the Council shall, within the period of the validity of the Change Control Note:
  - (a) allocate a sequential number to the Change Control Note; and
  - (b) evaluate the Change Control Note and, as appropriate:
    - (i) request further information;
    - (ii) arrange for two copies of the Change Control Note to be signed by or on behalf of the Council and return one of the copies to the Service Provider; or
    - (iii) notify the Service Provider of the rejection of the Change Control Note.

2.6 A Change Control Note signed by the Council and by the Service Provider shall constitute an amendment to this Contract. Any Change Control Note shall be materially in the form set out below.

## **CONTRACT CHANGE NOTE (CCN)**

SEQUENTIAL NUMBER: [TO BE ALLOCATED BY THE COUNCIL]

SUPPLIER NAME:

**CONTRACT TITLE/REFERENCE:** 

**ORIGINATOR:** 

[FOR THE [COUNCIL/SERVICE PROVIDER]

DATE CHANGE FIRST PROPOSED:

NUMBER OF PAGES ATTACHED:

WHEREAS the Service Provider and the Council entered into a Contract for the provision of the above mentioned Service dated and now wish to amend that Contract;

#### Reason for proposed change:

[Party proposing change to complete]

#### Full details of proposed change:

[Party proposing change to complete]

# Details of likely impact (if any) of proposed change on other aspects of the Contract:

[Party proposing change to complete]

IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. With effect from [date] the Contract shall be amended as set out below:

[Details of the amendments to the Contract to be inserted here – to include the explicit changes required to the text in order to effect the change, i.e. Clause/Schedule/paragraph number, required deletions and insertions etc]

2. Except as herein amended, all other terms and conditions of the Contract inclusive of any previous CCNs shall remain in full force and effect.

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 54 of 78

| Signed for and on behalf of the Service Provider |  | Signed for and on behalf of City of Edinburgh Council (Contracting Authority) |  |
|--|--|---|--|
| Signature:                                       |  | Signature:  |  |
| Name:  |  | Name:   |  |
| Title:   |  | Title:  |  |
| Date:  |  | Date:   |  |

## Schedule 4

# This is the Schedule 4 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

Part A – Approved Designations

Part B – Event Logo(s)

# Schedule 5 TUPE

# This is the Schedule 5 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

## 1. **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions in this paragraph apply in this schedule:

Admission Agreement: the agreement substantially in the form set out in Part 1 of this Schedule 5 (or as otherwise provided by the Council if not set out in Part 1 of this Schedule 5) to be entered into in accordance with regulation 5 of the Local Government Pension Scheme (Administration) (Scotland) Regulations 2008.

# Appropriate Pension Provision: in respect of:

- (a) Eligible Employees, either:
  - membership, continued membership or continued eligibility for membership of the pension scheme of which they were members, or were eligible to be members, or were in a waiting period to become a member of, immediately prior to the Relevant Transfer; or
  - (ii) an occupational pension scheme, which is certified by the Government Actuary's Department (GAD) as being broadly comparable to the terms of the pension scheme of which they were, or were eligible to be, members immediately prior to the Relevant Transfer.

**Bond:** an indemnity or bond to be executed in the Council's standard form to the value referred to in the ITT or Contract Acceptance Letter.

**Council's Actuary**; the actuary or firm of actuaries appointed by the Council for the purposes of paragraph 6 of this Schedule 5.

**Effective Date**: the date or dates on which the Services (or any part of the Services) transfer from the Council or any Third Party Employer to the Service Provider or Sub-contractor, and a reference to Effective Date shall be deemed to be the date on which the employees in question transferred or will transfer to the Service Provider or Sub-contractor.

**Eligible Employees:** the Transferring Employees and/or employees of Third Party Employers who are active members of (or are eligible to join) the LGPS on the date of a Relevant Transfer including the Effective Date.

**Employee Liability Information:** the information that a transferor is obliged to notify to a transferee under Regulation 11(2) of TUPE:

(a) the identity and age of the employee; and

- (b) the employee's written statement of employment particulars (as required under section 1 of the Employment Rights Act 1996); and
- (c) information about any disciplinary action taken against the employee and any grievances raised by the employee, where the Employment Act 2002 (Dispute Resolution) Regulations 2004 (SI 2004/752) and/or a Code of Practice issued under Part IV of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992 relating exclusively or primarily to the resolution of disputes applied, within the previous two years; and
- (d) information about any court or tribunal case, claim or action either brought by the employee against the transferor within the previous two years or where the transferor has reasonable grounds to believe that such action may be brought against the Service Provider arising out of the employee's employment with the transferor; and
- (e) information about any collective agreement that will have effect after the Effective Date or the Service Transfer Date, as the case may be, in relation to the employee under regulation 5(a) of TUPE.

**Employment Liabilities:** all claims, including claims for redundancy payments, unlawful deduction of wages, unfair, wrongful or constructive dismissal compensation, compensation for sex, race, disability, age, religion or belief, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy or maternity, or sexual orientation discrimination, claims for equal pay, claims in respect of pension rights, compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers, and any claims (whether in delict, contract, statute or otherwise), demands, actions, proceedings and any award, compensation, damages, tribunal awards, fine, loss, order, penalty, disbursement, payment made by way of settlement and costs and expenses reasonably incurred in connection with a claim or investigation (including any investigation by the Equality and Human Rights Commission or other enforcement, regulatory or supervisory body), and of implementing any requirements which may arise from such investigation, and any legal costs and expenses.

LGPS: the Local Government Pension Scheme (Scotland).

LGPS Regulations: the regulations governing the LGPS, including:

- (a) the Local Government Pension Scheme (Administration) (Scotland) Regulations 2008 (SSI 2008/228); and
- (b) the Local Government Pension Scheme (Benefits, Membership and Contributions) (Scotland) Regulations 2008 (SSI 2008/230); and
- (c) the Local Government Pension Scheme (Transitional Provisions) (Scotland) Regulations 2008 (SSI 2008/229)

(all as amended or replaced from time to time).

**Relevant Employees:** those employees whose contracts of employment transfer with effect from the Service Transfer Date to the Council or a Replacement Service Provider by virtue of the application of TUPE.

**Service Provider's Final Staff List:** the list of all the Service Provider's and Sub-Contractors' personnel employed or engaged in, or wholly or mainly assigned to, the provision of the Services or any part of the Services at the Service Transfer Date.

Service Provider's Provisional Staff List: the list prepared and updated by the Service Provider of all the Service Provider's and Sub-Contractors' personnel employed or engaged in, or wholly or mainly assigned to, the provision of the Services or any part of the Services at the date of the preparation of the list.

**Service Transfer Date:** the date on which the Services (or any part of the Services), transfer from the Service Provider or Sub-contractor to the Council or any Replacement Service Provider.

**Staffing Information:** in relation to all persons detailed on the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List, in an anonymised format, such information as the Council may reasonably request including the Employee Liability Information and details of whether the personnel are employees, workers, self-employed, contractors or consultants, agency workers or otherwise, and the amount of time spent on the provision of the Services.

**Third Party Employee:** employees of Third Party Employers whose contract of employment transfer with effect from the Effective Date to the Service Provider or Sub-contractor by virtue of the application of TUPE.

**Third Party Employer:** a service provider engaged by the Council to provide any of the Services to the Council and whose employees will transfer to the Service Provider on the Effective Date.

**Transferring Employees:** employees of the Council whose contracts of employment transfer with effect from the Effective Date to the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor by virtue of the application of TUPE.

## 2. TRANSFER OF EMPLOYEES TO THE SERVICE PROVIDER

- 2.1 The Council and the Service Provider agree that where the identity of the provider of any of the Services changes, this shall constitute a Relevant Transfer and the contracts of employment of any Transferring Employees and Third Party Employees shall transfer to the Service Provider or Sub-contractor. The Service Provider shall comply and shall procure that each Sub-Contractor shall comply with their obligations under TUPE. Such a Relevant Transfer shall occur on the relevant Effective Date.
- 2.2 The Council shall be responsible for all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings payable in respect of the Transferring Employees, including

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 59 of 78 without limitation, all wages, holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions, pension contributions and otherwise, up to the Effective Date.

- 2.3 The Service Provider shall be liable for and indemnify and keep indemnified the Council and any Third Party Employer against Employment Liabilities arising from or in connection with any claim by or on behalf of any actual or alleged Transferring Employee or Third Party Employee in respect of their actual or claimed employment or engagement, and/or the termination of such employment or engagement, on or after the Effective Date, and in respect of :
  - (a) any proposed changes to terms and conditions of employment the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor may consider taking on or after the Effective Date;
  - (b) any such person informing the Council or any Third Party Employer they object to being employed by the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor; and
  - (c) any change in identity of the Transferring Employees' or Third Party Employees' employer as a result of the operation of TUPE or as a result of any proposed measures the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor may consider taking on or after the Effective Date.
- 2.4 The Service Provider shall be liable for and indemnify and keep indemnified the Council and any Third Party Employer against any failure to meet all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings for the Transferring Employees, the Third Party Employees, and any other person who is or will be employed or engaged by the Service Provider or any Sub-Contractor in connection with the provision of the Services, including without limitation, all wages, holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions, pension contributions and otherwise from and including the Effective Date.
- 2.5 The Service Provider acknowledges and accepts that TUPE may apply so that the contracts of employments of the Transferring Employees and any Third Party Employees, any collective agreement with any recognised trade union in respect of the Transferring Employees automatically transfer to the Service Provider or any Sub-Contractor on the Transfer Date (subject to the right of any Transferring Employees to object to transfer).
- 2.6 The Service Provider shall immediately on request by the Council and/or any Third Party Employer provide details of any measures that the Service Provider or any Sub-Contractor of the Service Provider envisages it will take in relation to any Transferring Employees and any Third Party Employees including any proposed changes to terms and conditions of employment. If there are no measures, the Service Provider shall give confirmation of that fact, and shall indemnify the Council and any Third Party Employer against all

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 60 of 78 Employment Liabilities resulting from any failure by it to comply with this obligation or any obligation to inform and/or consult under TUPE.

## 3. **EMPLOYMENT EXIT PROVISIONS**

- 3.1 This Contract envisages that subsequent to its commencement, the identity of the provider of the Services (or any part of the Services) may change (whether as a result of termination of this Contract, or part or otherwise) resulting in a transfer of the Services in whole or in part (Subsequent Transfer). If a Subsequent Transfer is a Relevant Transfer then the Council or Replacement Service Provider will inherit liabilities in respect of the Relevant Employees with effect from the relevant Service Transfer Date.
- 3.2 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall on receiving notice of termination of this Contract or otherwise, on request from the Council and at such times as required by TUPE, provide in respect of any person engaged or employed by the Service Provider or any Sub-Contractor in the provision of the Services, the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List and the Staffing Information together with any additional information requested, including information as to the application of TUPE to the employees. The Service Provider shall notify the Council of any material changes to this information as and when they occur. The Service Provider agrees that, in preparing its Provisional Staff List it will consult with and take into account any information provided by the Council in respect of the designation of such staff.
- 3.3 From the earliest of (i) the date on which notice of early termination of this Contract (or part of the Services under this Contract) has been given; and (ii) the date which is 12 months prior to the end of the Term, the Service Provider will not (and will procure that its Sub-Contractors will not), without the prior written consent of the Council:
  - (a) assign any person to the provision of the Services (or the relevant part) which is the subject of a Subsequent Transfer who is not listed in the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List;
  - (b) increase the total number of employees on the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List, save for fulfilling assignments and projects previously scheduled and agreed;
  - (c) replace or dismiss or give notice to dismiss any person listed on the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List or deploy any other person to perform the Services (or the relevant part), save for fulfilling assignments and projects previously scheduled and agreed and/or replacing voluntary resignations or staff terminated by due disciplinary process to satisfy previously agreed work streams, provided that any replacement is employed or engaged on the same terms and conditions as the person he/she replaces;

- (d) make, propose or permit any material changes to terms and conditions of those listed on the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List or introduce any new contractual or customary practices concerning lump sum or termination payments to any such person or group of persons;
- (e) increase the proportion of working time spent on the Services (or the relevant part) by any person listed on the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List.
- 3.4 At least 28 days prior to the Service Transfer Date, the Service Provider shall and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall prepare and provide to the Council and/or, at the direction of the Council, to the Replacement Service Provider, the Service Provider's Final Staff List, which shall be complete and accurate in all material respects. The Service Provider's Final Staff List shall identify which of the Service Provider's and Sub-Contractor's personnel named are Relevant Employees.
- 3.5 The Council shall be permitted to use and disclose the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List, the Service Provider's Final Staff List and the Staffing Information for informing any tenderer or other prospective Replacement Service Provider for any services that are substantially the same type of services as (or any part of) the Services.
- 3.6 The Service Provider warrants to the Council and the Replacement Service Provider that the Service Provider's Provisional Staff List, the Service Provider's Final Staff List and the Staffing Information (**TUPE Information**) will be true and accurate in all material respects and that no persons are employed or engaged in the provision of the Services other than those included on the Service Provider's Final Staff List.
- 3.7 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall ensure at all times that it has the right to provide the TUPE Information under Data Protection Legislation.
- 3.8 Any change to the TUPE Information which would increase the total employment costs of the staff in the six months prior to full or partial expiry or termination of this Contract shall not (so far as reasonably practicable) take place without the Council's prior written consent, unless such changes are required by law. The Service Provider shall and shall procure that any Sub-Contractor shall supply to the Council full particulars of such proposed changes and the Council shall be afforded reasonable time to consider them.
- 3.9 Within seven (7) Working Days after a Subsequent transfer, the Service Provider will provide to the Council, or relevant Replacement Service Provider, in respect of each person on the Service Provider's Final Staff List (and/or any other person whose employment transfers or is alleged to transfer

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 62 of 78 to the Council or Replacement Service Provider: the most recent month's copy payslip data, details of cumulative pay for tax and pension purposes, details of cumulative tax paid, tax code, details of any voluntary deductions from pay, and bank/building society account details for payroll purposes.

- 3.10 The Service Provider shall indemnify and keep indemnified in full the Council and at the Council's request each and every Replacement Service Provider against all Employment Liabilities relating to any claim by or on behalf of any person listed on the Service Provider's Final List and/or any other person whose employment or engagement transfers or is claimed to transfer to the Council and/or a Replacement Service Provider (or whose employment is claimed would have so transferred had he not resigned) arising from or connected with
  - (a) the actual or claimed employment or engagement of such person or the actual or claimed termination of such employment of engagement prior to the Service Transfer Date
  - (b) any failure by the Service Provider and/or any Sub-Contractor to comply with any legal obligation under TUPE, whether under regulation 13 or 14 of TUPE or any award of compensation under regulation 15 of TUPE, under the Acquired Rights Directive or otherwise and, whether any such claim arises or has its origin before or after the Service Transfer Date.
- 3.11 If any person not referred to in the Service Provider's Final Staff List claims or alleges that their employment has transferred to the Council or any Replacement Service Provider under TUPE or otherwise as a result of a Subsequent Transfer, or would have so transferred had he not resigned, then the Council or Replacement Service Provider shall be entitled to terminate such actual or alleged employment and, provided that such termination takes effect within 2 months of such allegation, the Service Provider shall indemnify the Council and/or the Replacement Service Provider (as appropriate) in respect of all Employment Liabilities relating to such person's employment, engagement and/or its termination.
- 3.12 The Service Provider shall, if so requested by the Council, enter into an appropriate deed of indemnity with any Replacement Service Provider on the same terms as appear in paragraphs 3.9 and 3.11 and shall indemnify the Council in respect of any liabilities arising from a failure to do so, including as a result of any liabilities which arise under any back-to-back indemnity provided by the Council to any Replacement Service Provider.
- 3.13 The parties shall co-operate to ensure that any requirement to inform and consult with the employees and or employee representatives in relation to any Relevant Transfer as a consequence of a Subsequent Transfer will be fulfilled.

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 63 of 78 3.14 It is expressly agreed that the parties may by agreement rescind or vary any terms of this contract without the consent of any other person who has the right to enforce its terms or the term in question despite that such rescission or variation may extinguish or alter that person's entitlement under that right.

# 4. PENSIONS

4.1 The Service Provider shall or shall procure that any relevant Sub-Contractor shall ensure that all Eligible Employees are provided with Appropriate Pension Provision with effect from the Effective Date up to and including the date of the termination or expiry of this Contract.

# 5. ADMITTED BODY STATUS TO THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT PENSION SCHEME

- 5.1 Where the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor wishes to offer the Eligible Employees membership of the LGPS, the Service Provider shall or shall procure that it and/or each relevant Sub-Contractor shall enter into an Admission Agreement to have effect from and including the Effective Date or, if the Relevant Transfer occurs after the Effective Date, from and including the date of that Relevant Transfer. The Service Provider or Sub-Contractor will bear the cost of any actuarial assessment required in order to assess the employer's contribution rate or Bond value in respect of any Eligible Employee who elects to join the LGPS on or after the Effective Date.
- 5.2 The Service Provider shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Council and/or any Replacement Service Provider and, in each case, their service providers, from and against all direct losses suffered or incurred by it or them, which arise from any breach by the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor of the terms of the Admission Agreement, to the extent that such liability arises before or as a result of the termination or expiry of this Contract.
- 5.3 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that it and any Sub-Contractor shall prior to the Effective Date or, if the Relevant Transfer occurs after the Effective Date, from and including the date of that Relevant Transfer, obtain any Bond required in accordance with the LGPS Regulations and Admission Agreement. The format for the Bond shall be the Council's format.
- 5.4 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that any relevant Sub-Contractor shall award benefits (where permitted) to the Eligible Employees under the LGPS Regulations in circumstances where the Eligible Employees would have received such benefits had they still been employed by the Council. The Service Provider shall be responsible for meeting all costs associated with the award of such benefits.

## 6. SERVICE PROVIDER'S PENSION SCHEME

- 6.1 Where the Service Provider or Sub-Contractor does not wish to or is otherwise prevented from offering the Eligible Employees membership or continued membership of the LGPS, the Service Provider shall or shall procure that any relevant Sub-Contractor shall offer the Eligible Employees membership of an occupational pension scheme with effect from the Effective Date or, if the Relevant Transfer occurs after the Effective Date, from and including the date of that Relevant Transfer (the **Service Provider's Scheme**). The Service Provider's Scheme must be:
  - (a) established no later than three months prior to the date of the Relevant Transfer; and
  - (b) certified by the GAD as providing benefits that are broadly comparable to those provided by the LGPS.

and the Service Provider shall produce evidence of compliance with this paragraph 6.1 to the Council prior to the date of the Relevant Transfer.

- 6.2 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that any relevant Sub-Contractor shall allow Eligible Employees to transfer their accrued benefits under the LGPS to the Service Provider's Scheme on a fully protected basis
- 6.3 The Council's Actuary shall determine the terms for any such bulk transfers from the LGPS to the Service Provider's Scheme following the Effective Date, the terms of which will be based substantially on the actuarial method and assumptions referred to in the ITT or Contract Acceptance Letter. The Service Provider shall procure and shall procure that any relevant Sub-Contractor shall procure that the benefits to be awarded in the Service Provider's Scheme in respect of such a bulk transfer shall be of broadly equivalent value to the benefits being given up in the LGPS and full (or dayfor-day) service credits will be awarded in the Service Provider's Scheme to any Eligible Employee who consents to such a bulk transfer.
- 6.4 Upon a Subsequent Transfer, to which paragraph 3 of this Schedule 5 applies, the Service Provider shall procure that a bulk transfer value from the Service Provider's Scheme to the LGPS (or other pension scheme provided by the Replacement Service Provider for transferring Eligible Employees) is offered to the Eligible Employees, in respect of their accrued benefits in the Service Provider's Scheme. Such bulk transfer value shall be calculated as a past service reserve transfer value on the basis of such actuarial method and assumptions as the appointed scheme actuary to the Service Provider's Scheme and agree with the Council's Actuary to be reasonable, but in any event, being no less favourable to the Eligible Employees, in the opinion of the Council's Actuary, than the terms of the initial bulk transfer from the LGPS to the Service Provider's Scheme.

# 7. PENSIONS FOR NEW JOINERS TO THE WORKFORCE

- 7.1 The Service Provider shall and shall procure that any relevant Sub-Contractor shall offer any employees engaged in the provision of the Services who are not Eligible Employees with access to one of the following pension arrangements:
  - (a) access to the LGPS under the Admission Agreement or to the Service Provider's Scheme (as applicable); or
  - (b) membership of a contracted-out final salary based defined benefit pension scheme; or
  - (c) a defined contribution Registered Pension Scheme (having the meaning given to that term by Section 150(2) of the Finance Act 2004) in respect of which the employer must match employee contributions up to at least 6%.

# 8. INDEMNITY

The Service Provider shall indemnify, and keep indemnified in full the Council against all and any costs, expenses, liabilities, damages and losses (including legal costs or expenses) of whatever nature (including for this purpose in relation to any court, Employment Tribunal or Pensions Ombudsman proceedings, order judgement, award or direction awarded) which the Council may sustain, incur or pay arising out of or in connection with the Service Provider's (or any relevant Sub-Contractor's) provision of, or any failure to provide, any retirement or death benefits prior to the Service Transfer Date, whether on having reached a particular age or on the onset of serious illhealth or incapacity or otherwise, including, without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, any liability attributable to compliance with the requirements of TUPE, as interpreted by the European Court of Justice cases of Beckmann v Dynamco Whicheloe Macfarlane Limited and Martin & Others v South Bank University.

# Part 1. Admission Agreement

### Schedule 6 Council's Premises and Assets and Reinstatement Bond

# This is the Schedule 6 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

[DETAILS OF COUNCIL PREMISES AND ANY APPLICABLE LEASES OR LICENCES CONTAINED IN SPECIFICATION DOCUMENT AND DRAFT REINSTATEMENT BOND]

## Schedule 7 Insurance

# This is the Schedule 7 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

The following levels of cover:

- (a) public liability insurance with a limit of indemnity of not less than £10,000,000 in relation to any one claim or series of claims;
- (b) employer's liability insurance with a limit of indemnity of not less than £5,000,000 or such higher amount as may be in accordance with any legal requirement for the time being in force in relation to any one claim or series of claims;
- (c) professional indemnity insurance with a limit of indemnity of not less than £5,000,000 in relation to any one claim or series of claims and shall ensure that all professional consultants or Sub-Contractors involved in the provision of the Services hold and maintain appropriate cover;
- (d) [NOT USED]

# Schedule 8 Sustainability

### This is the Schedule 8 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

#### 1 SUSTAINABILITY

- 1.1 The Service Provider must assist the Council in achieving its Sustainable Edinburgh 2020 commitments by taking account of the Council's Sustainable Procurement Policy which requires the Council through its procurement and management of suppliers, inter alia, to
  - (a) Deliver community benefits;
  - (b) Minimise (carbon based) energy use;
  - (c) Minimise water use;
  - (d) Minimise the use of raw materials;
  - (e) Minimise waste;
  - (f) Use recycled packaging, where practicable, and minimise, reuse and recycle packaging;
  - (g) Minimise the release of greenhouse gases which contribute to climate change;
  - Prepare for and adapt to the anticipated impacts of climate change so as to minimise the risk of disruption and the need to take remedial measures;
  - (i) Minimise pollution to air, water and land;
  - (j) Conserve and enhance biodiversity;
  - (k) Avoid genetically modified food or food with genetically modified ingredients; and
  - (I) Consider animal welfare, and wherever possible, avoid goods which have been developed using animal testing.
  - 1.1.1 The Service Provider will achieve this by developing, implementing, maintaining and regularly reporting on a Sustainable Development Action Plan which delivers the sustainability requirements specified by the Council.
- 1.2 The Service Provider shall (and shall procure that the Service Provider's Personnel shall) operate and actively sustain a clear ethical sourcing policy, spanning the full supply chain, which does not knowingly support the trade in slavery, prostitution, arms, illegal drugs and tobacco nor suppliers who breach International Labour Organisation conventions.

#### Sustainable Timber

1.3 In respect of any services or supplies to the Council which require the provision or use of timber or timber products the Service Provider will procure

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 69 of 78 such timber or timber products from legal and well managed forests which are certified under third party certification schemes and comply with the criteria set out in "UK Government Timber Procurement Policy: Criteria for Evaluating Category A Evidence".

- 1.4 The Service Provider shall provide on request by the Council such evidence that the timber source is sustainable as is set out in "UK Government Timber Procurement Policy: Framework for Evaluating Category B Evidence".
- 1.5 The Service Provider will where practicable use recycled timber and products using recycled timber.
- 1.6 The Service Provider will complete and submit to the Council on request the Council's Timber and Wood Products Monitoring Form along with the following documentary evidence that the timber and timber products have been procured sustainably:-
  - 1.6.1 suppliers Forestry Stewardship Council, the Programme for Endorsement of Forest Certification Scheme or equivalent certificates;
  - 1.6.2 delivery notes or invoices stating chain of custody numbers;
  - 1.6.3 details of the Service Providers onsite timber monitoring arrangements; and
  - 1.6.4 details of any action taken by the Service Provider to deal with noncompliance.

#### 2 ROAD SAFETY

- 2.1 The Service Provider shall ensure that any vehicle larger than 7.5 tonnes unloaded weight used in the delivery of this Contract (1) bears prominent signage on its rear to warn cyclists of the dangers of passing the vehicle on the inside and (2) has Fresnel lenses fitted to the passenger window to improve 'nearside' driver visibility.
- 2.2 The Service Provider shall carry out a driving licence check with the DVLA for all drivers employed by it prior to the commencement of the Contract and shall carry out follow up checks on at least an annual basis for those with less than 6 points on their driving licence and at least quarterly checks for those with 6 or more points on their driving licence. The Service Provider shall not permit any driver disqualified from driving a vehicle to be used in the delivery of this Contract.
- 2.3 The Service Provider shall provide the Council with an updated Collision Report, reporting all collisions between its vehicles used in the delivery of this

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 70 of 78 Contract and other road users, at the end of each quarter and within five (5) Working Days of a written request from the Council to evidence that it is monitoring and investigating collisions on an ongoing basis.

## Schedule 9 Step-in

# This is the Schedule 9 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

- 1. The Council may take action under this Schedule 9 in the following circumstances:
  - (a) any of the circumstances in any of clauses 30.1(a) to (k) (inclusive) of the foregoing terms and conditions occurs;
  - (b) where the Service Provider is not in breach of its obligations under this Contract but the Council considers that the circumstances constitute an emergency;
  - (c) where a Regulatory Body has advised the Council that the exercise by the Council of its rights under this clause is necessary;
  - (d) because a serious risk exists to the health or safety of persons, property or the environment; and/or
  - (e) to discharge a statutory duty.
- 2. Before the Council exercises its right of step-in under this Schedule 9 it shall permit the Service Provider the opportunity to demonstrate to the Council's reasonable satisfaction within twenty (20) Working Days that the Service Provider is still able to provide the Services in accordance with the terms of this Contract and/or remedy the circumstances giving rise to the right to stepin without the requirement for the Council to take action.
- 3. If the Council is not satisfied with the Service Provider's demonstration pursuant to paragraph 2 above, the Council may:
  - (a) where the Council considers it expedient to do so, require the Service Provider by notice in writing to take those steps that the Council considers necessary or expedient to mitigate or rectify the state of affairs giving rising to the Council's right to step-in;
  - (b) appoint any person to work with the Service Provider in performing all or a part of the Services (including those provided by any Subcontractor); or
  - (c) take the steps that the Council considers appropriate to ensure the performance of all or part of the Services (including those provided by any Sub-contractor).
- 4. The Service Provider shall co-operate fully and in good faith with the Council, or any other person appointed in respect of paragraph 3(b) above, and shall adopt any reasonable methodology in providing the Services recommended by the Council or that person.
- 5. If the Service Provider:

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 72 of 78

- (a) fails to confirm within ten (10) Working Days of a notice served pursuant to paragraph 3(a) above that it is willing to comply with that notice; or
- (b) fails to work with a person appointed in accordance with paragraph 3(b) above; or
- (c) fails to take the steps notified to it by the Council pursuant to paragraph 3(c) above,

then the Council may take action under this Schedule 9 either through itself or with the assistance of third party contractors, provided that the Service Provider may require any third parties to comply with a confidentiality undertaking equivalent to clause 27 (Confidentiality) of the foregoing terms and conditions.

- 6. If the Council takes action pursuant to paragraph 5 above, the Council shall serve a notice ("Step-in Notice") on the Service Provider. The Step-in Notice shall set out the following:
  - (a) the action the Council wishes to take and in particular the Services it wishes to control;
  - (b) the reason for and the objective of taking the action;
  - (c) the date it wishes to commence the action;
  - (d) the time period which it believes will be necessary for the action;
  - (e) whether the Council will require access to the Service Provider's premises;
  - (f) to the extent practicable, the effect on the Service Provider and its obligations to provide the Services during the period the action is being taken.
- 7. Following service of a Step-in Notice, the Council shall:
  - (a) take the action set out in the Step-in Notice and any consequential additional action as it reasonably believes is necessary to achieve (together, the "Required Action");
  - (b) keep records of the Required Action taken and provide information about the Required Action to the Service Provider;
  - (c) co-operate wherever reasonable with the Service Provider in order to enable the Service Provider to continue to provide any Services in relation to which the Council is not assuming control; and
  - (d) act reasonably in mitigating the cost that the Service Provider will incur as a result of the exercise of the Council's rights under this clause.

- 8. For so long as and to the extent that the Required Action is continuing, then:
  - (a) the Service Provider shall not be obliged to provide the Services to the extent that they are the subject of the Required Action;
  - (b) subject to paragraph 9 below, the Council shall pay to the Service Provider the Charges after the deduction of any applicable Service Credits and the Council's costs of taking the Required Action.
- 9. If the Required Action results in the degradation of any Services not subject to the Required Action beyond that which would have been the case had the Council not taken the Required Action, then the Service Provider shall be entitled to an agreed adjustment of the Charges, provided that the Service Provider can demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Council that the Required Action has led to the degradation.
- 10. Before ceasing to exercise its step in rights under this clause the Council shall deliver a written notice to the Service Provider ("Step-Out Notice"), specifying:
  - (a) the Required Action it has actually taken; and
  - (b) the date on which the Council plans to end the Required Action ("Step-Out Date") subject to the Council being satisfied with the Service Provider's ability to resume the provision of the Services and the Service Provider's plan developed in accordance with paragraph 11 below.
- 11. The Service Provider shall, following receipt of a Step-Out Notice and not less than twenty (20) Working Days prior to the Step-Out Date, develop for the Council's approval a draft plan ("Step-Out Plan") relating to the resumption by the Service Provider of the Services, including any action the Service Provider proposes to take to ensure that the affected Services satisfy the requirements of this Contract.
- 12. If the Council does not approve the draft Step-Out Plan, the Council shall inform the Service Provider of its reasons for not approving it. The Service Provider shall then revise the draft Step-Out Plan taking those reasons into account and shall re-submit the revised plan to the Council for the Council's approval. The Council shall not withhold or delay its approval of the draft Step-Out Plan unnecessarily.
- 13. The Service Provider shall bear its own costs in connection with any step-in by the Council under this Schedule 9.

# Schedule 10 Use of Event Logo(s) and Approved Designations

### This is the Schedule 10 referred to in the foregoing Terms and Conditions

#### 1 Obligations of the Service Provider

- 1.1 The Service Provider hereby represents, warrants and undertakes to the Council:
  - 1.1.1 to use the Event Logo(s) and the Approved Designations strictly in accordance with the Brand Guidelines;
  - 1.1.2 to only use the Event Logo(s) and Approved Designations for the purpose of delivering the Services and Deliverables;
  - 1.1.3 not to amend or modify any of the Event Logo(s) or Approved Designations or attach any prefix or suffix thereto;
  - 1.1.4 to provide to the Council on request, at the Service Provider's own cost and in sufficient time all necessary information, artwork, copy, layout featuring the Event Logo(s) and or Approved Designations used or intended to be used by or on behalf of the Service Provider;
  - 1.1.5 not to use the Event Logo(s) and/or the Approved Designations or otherwise deliver the Services and Deliverables under this Contract in a manner which is, or might be, prejudicial, defamatory, injurious or bring into disrepute, ridicule or lessen the public reputation, goodwill or favourable image of the Council or the Event;
  - 1.1.6 not to take steps to register any trade mark or logo belonging to the Council; and
  - 1.1.7 not to make or cause to be made or issued any announcement to the press or media regarding the Service Provider's appointment hereunder or any announcement featuring any of the Event Logo(s) and or Approved Designations except in the form approved in advance and in writing by the Council.

#### 2 Approvals

- 2.1 For the purpose of ensuring that any promotion by the Service Provider of their association with the Council complies with the Council's standards, the Service Provider shall, prior to making any reference to the Council any Event or Event Logo(s) or Approved Designation in any media, or in any material or manner whatsoever, submit to the Council, allowing at least [*five* (*5*)] working days for the Council to consider the material, representative samples of any intended advertising, statements and/or promotional materials with such other details and in such form as the Council may require for prior approval and shall incorporate any changes requested by the Council before publication.
- 2.2 The Council acknowledges that any material submitted to it for approval under paragraph 2.1 will be deemed to have been approved unless within

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 75 of 78 [*five (5)*] working days following receipt thereof it gives written notice to the Service Provider objecting to the material and providing reasons to enable the Service Provider to remedy the matter. If the Service Provider follows the Council's directions in full for altering the material the Service Provider shall be entitled to use the same without further reference to the Council.

### 3 Council Logo(s)

- 3.1 The Service Provider acknowledges that all Intellectual Property in the Event Logo(s) together with any goodwill attaching thereto shall, as between the parties, remain the sole property of the Council. The Service Provider shall not apply to register or procure the registration of any design, trade mark, domain name consisting of or colourably similar to the Event Logo(s).
- 3.2 If any rights, title or interest in or to the Event Logo(s) or any goodwill arising out of the use thereof become vested in the Service Provider (by the operation of law or otherwise), the Service Provider shall hold the same in trust for and shall at the request of the Council forthwith unconditionally assign, free of charge, any such right, title, interest or goodwill to the Council and execute any documents and do all acts required by the Council for the purpose of confirming such assignation.
- 3.3 During the Term the Service Provider shall immediately give notice in writing to the Council setting forth the facts in reasonable detail if it becomes aware of any:
  - 3.3.1 infringement or suspected infringement of the Intellectual Property of the Council; or
  - 3.3.2 claims made or threatened that the Intellectual Property of the Council infringe the rights of any third party.
- 3.4 In the case of any infringement or suspected infringement by any third party of any of the Council's Intellectual Property:
  - 3.4.1 the Council shall in its sole discretion decide what action if any to take and the Service Provider shall not be entitled to bring any action for infringement under Section 30 of the Trade Marks Act 1994, regardless of any such decision;
  - 3.4.2 the Council shall have sole control over and conduct of all claims and proceedings;
  - 3.4.3 the Service Provider shall provide the Council with all assistance as it may reasonably require in the conduct of any claims or proceedings subject to the payment of the Service Provider's reasonable costs;
  - 3.4.4 the Council shall be entitled to claim in respect of any loss suffered or likely to be suffered by the Service Provider and the Council shall be entitled to retain any damages awarded in respect of such claim and the provisions of Section 30(6) of the Trade Marks Act 1994 are hereby, expressly excluded to the fullest extent permitted by law; and

- 3.4.5 the Council shall bear the costs of any proceedings and shall be entitled to retain for its own account all sums recovered.
- 3.5 If the Council so requires, the Service Provider shall provide the Council with all reasonable assistance in execution and registration of a formal trade mark licence reflecting the rights granted under this Agreement at the appropriate trade mark registries.

#### 4 Marketing Plans

- 4.1 The Sponsor shall supply to the Council copies of each of the Service Provider's plans and other documentation relating to the use or exploitation of the Event Logo(s) and Approved Designations and the delivery of the Services and Deliverables as soon as reasonably practicable following the development of such plans and other documents ("**Marketing Plans**"). The Marketing Plans will, inter alia, detail all marketing, promotional, advertising and other activities to be undertaken by the Service Provider in respect of the delivery of the Services and Deliverables.
- 4.2 The Parties shall, if necessary, meet on such date(s) as may reasonably be required by the Council, giving reasonable notice, to review and update the then current Marketing Plans.
- 4.3 The Service Provider shall make such updates to the Marketing Plans as the Council reasonably requires from time to time.

#### 5. Service Provider Products

- 5.1 The Service Provider shall be entitled to use the Event Logo(s) and or Approved Designations on the Service Provider Materials only.
- 5.2 The Service Provider represents, warrants and undertakes that each item of the Service Provider Materials shall:-
  - 5.2.1 be of appropriate quality and meet (or exceed) the highest safety standards applicable to items of that nature, and be suitable for its intended purpose;
  - 5.2.2 be tamper-proof; and
  - 5.2.3 be manufactured, packaged, distributed, advertised and sold in compliance with all Applicable Laws.
- 5.3 The Service Provider undertakes to develop and maintain for the Term and for such other period thereafter as any Service Provider Materials remain in circulation or use in accordance with this Contract, reasonable, appropriate and effective procedures in relation to the recall of Service Provider Materials, to ensure (in so far as it would reasonably be possible) prompt recall of such Service Provider Materials if required, and to implement such procedures if reasonably required by the Council.
- 5.4 The Service Provider acknowledges that the Council is not competent to determine whether any item of the Service Provider Materials is safe for distribution to and use by the public at large or otherwise compliant with any

CT 0211 Delivery of Edinburgh's Christmas & Hogmanay - Terms & Conditions Long Form Page 77 of 78 Applicable Laws, and any approval given by the Council shall in no way detract from, or relieve the Service Provider of, any obligation set out in this Contract or otherwise.